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CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Economic Development, Agriculture, and
Recreation Committee meeting of September 3, 2009, will come to order. Thank you very much
for your attendance today, those of you who have come to testify in support or in opposition to
the measure before us today. To introduce the Members of the Committee, I want to welcome
them. First of all, I'll introduce my Vice-Chair Mr. Sol Kaho' ohalahala, welcome.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha. We also have with us this afternoon, to my left, Member Michael Molina.
Thank you for your attendance.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you for your attendance. We have Non-Voting Member, but in attendance,
Councilmember Wayne Nishiki. Thank you, Mr. Nishiki, for attending. And our final Member
of the Committee is Mr. Joseph Pontanilla. Thank you-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --for your attendance also. We have another Non-Voting Member of the Council
who is here. Thank you for your attendance, Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair, and good afternoon.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Good afternoon. From the Administration, we have Ms. Tamara Horcajo who's
Director of Parks, and I'm not sure who the young lady is to your right. If you could introduce
her?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you. Good afternoon, this is Lisa Almeida, our Special Events Specialist in
charge of the commercial ocean recreation activities.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much for your attendance, Ms. Almeida. From Corporation
Counsel, we have Mr. Jeffrey Ueoka. Thank you, Jeff, for your attending. This afternoon, we
have substituting for Staff, we have Ms. Clarita Balala, who's acting as Committee Secretary.
Thank you, Clarita. We have Mr. Lance Taguchi, and to his left, I'll let him make the
introduction of our new Council Services Staff Member. Since he's so new, I do not know his
name
MR. TAGUCHI: Legislative Analyst Scott Kaneshina.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Kaneshina, for attending. Thank you. With new
people, it's, it's always good to know that we're providing employment in Maui County, right?
. . . (chuckle). . . Anyway, thank you all for your attendance.
ITEM NO. 20: COMMERCIAL OCEAN RECREATIONAL ACTIVITY (C.C. No. 09-216)

CHAIR JOHNSON: We have one item on the agenda this afternoon, and that is EAR-20, which is the
Commercial Ocean Recreational Activity subject, and we are in receipt of County
Communication No. 09-216, from the Director of Parks and Recreation, transmitting a proposed
bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI COUNTY
CODE PERTAINING TO COMMERCIAL OCEAN RECREATIONAL ACTIVITY". The
purposes of the proposed bill are to clarify the nontransferability provision and allow
Commercial Ocean Recreational Activity permits to be transferred to a spouse, reciprocal
beneficiary, or child of the permit holder, and to delete the definition of "Ocean recreational
activity", and to insert a definition for "Reciprocal beneficiaries". So that's the subject matter.
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For those of you in the audience, I'm going to...because we have quite a few testifiers today on
this subject matter, I'm giving you three minutes to testify, with one minute to conclude. I would
ask that you turn off all your cell phones, pagers, any other noisemaking devices and turn them
either to silent or the vibrate mode. So I ask for our cooperation and you as well, Members so
that you don't have any errant cell phones going off. And with that, I would ask our first testifier
to come forward, and I just respectfully ask that you give your name, if you're testifying as an
individual or on behalf of any organization. Okay, the first testifier this afternoon is
Ms. Toni Marie Davis and she will be followed by Patricia Cadiz.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
MS. DAVIS: Aloha.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha.
MS. DAVIS: Thank you, Jo Anne, Chairperson, and Members of the Committee. My name is
Toni Marie Davis. It's been my honor to serve the Activities and Attractions Association for the
past 12 years. I represent all the fun stuff to do in Hawaii; it's part of the tourism industry. And
the bill that's before you concerns me a great deal. There are three basic parts.
The first part, which is the deletion of the ocean recreation activity, there exists proposed
DOBOR Rule 13-251-31, which is proposed before the DLNR last month regarding a change to
a section which would change the special permitted areas, that currently only are the ORMA
areas permitted Kaanapali and Waikiki, to expand to all State waters. And if this was to take
place...and I called Ed Underwood who's the Administrator for the State, and he confirmed that
that would mean that these CORA operators would be under dual jurisdiction. And the definition
that's being deleted, I believe, addresses this exact situation. So if you are to delete it, and the
DOBOR is successful, what you'll be having is dual jurisdiction.
The second item regarding reciprocal beneficiary is a non-issue.
The third, which is transfer, nontransferability, this section has been expanded to mean
something it never meant in the past. These proposed changes are not in the County's, the
residents', the visitors', or the operators' best interest. Nontransferability originally referenced
the undesirable situation whereby a permitted business would make money by subcontracting to
another entity. Corporations have always been able to sell their business with the
attached...permits. Precedence of this has been set by the sale of six businesses, and I believe
there may be more. These are just ones that I was able to gather: Maui Kayaks, Wailea Water
Sports, Big Kahuna, Kiteboarding Schools of Maui, Maui Sports Unlimited, and...Mango
Manny. Contrary to the Parks Department's public statements that this eases the rules for CORA
operators by allowing the transfer of permits to family, this is actually a serious digression as
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corporations have sold their businesses without interruption. This type of transferability is not
unusual, it exists in our states, and what I'm asking you to do is please defer this, this bill until
the language can be properly changed to reflect what's beneficial to all of us. And I just
warma...in the State, essentially there's five points. I'm not going to read what I proposed as
language. We could have that happen after, but there's five points: That you give notice in seven
days of change of corporation; that you, the buyer, has at least one year of experience so you
don't have someone new, inexperienced, having hold of this permit. In the State's motto, the
seller actually pays a transfer fee to the, to the Department--that would be Parks. And that
there's-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. DAVIS: --a minimum revenue--one minute--there's a minimum revenue level that that permittee
must keep in order to have that permit; and then the transfer fees go back into the park. Our
parks need improvement and the maintenance has fallen way behind. The idea behind this...I
mean we all know it's public facilities. It's not, not a right, it's a privilege, and that's why
permits are revocable and renewed each year. That's why the Director has sole discretion to
revoke a permit, to maximize consistency, safety, quality, which play directly into the
preservation of the resource. Essentially what the State considered is which is better? Is it better
to have someone that has more of a renter mentality which is make as much money as you can
now, there's not, no, any expectation of renewal or permanency in what you're doing; or is it
better to have a business that's run here, that has more of an ownership idea, that they're building
brand, they're building, they have quality people, quality equipment and there is that
expectation? It's always been there, it's not unusual to have that.
MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MS. DAVIS: Thank you. I just ask that you please defer this. It's way more than it appears. Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Wait just-MS. DAVIS: Any questions? Sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --yeah, wait, wait a second. Are there any-MS. DAVIS: Yes, yes, sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --questions for Toni Marie? Thank you so much.
MS. DAVIS: Thank you all.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I appreciate your testimony. Patricia Cadiz, and she'll be followed by
Mr. Jeff Strahn.
-5-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 3, 2009

MS. CADIZ: Thank you. Aloha, my name is Patricia Cadiz. Thank you for hearing our testimony
today. I'd like to talk in more detail about Section 1 of the proposed amendment, that is the
deletion of the definition of "Ocean recreational activity". While at first look we all thought this
was pretty much just a housekeeping issue, deleting a duplicate definition, perhaps
unintentionally on further look it, it looks as though this deletion may have far-reaching impacts.
That is the proposed deletion includes the language, unless the pursuit requires a permit from the
State Division of Boating and Ocean Recreation. A standard purpose of this language is to avoid
double jurisdiction, but we've recently learned that State DLNR DOBOR has proposed a change
in their language such that their permitting process and admin. rules will extend to all State
waters as opposed to specific ORMAs Kaanapali and Waikiki The first hearing for that change
was just last month, prior to the announcement of this proposed amendment; and a final decision
has not yet been made. The implications of this duplicity of jurisdiction have not been fully
investigated or announced to the stakeholders or the public. Is the CORA operator automatically
assured of a State permit? May an applicant achieve a State permit even if they don't have a
County permit? Can a State permittee operate from private or State lands in Maui County and
not be under the auspices of County Code Chapter 13.04 and admin. rules because they got a
State permit? What assurances do we have that there will be consistency from these agencies?
Since there's been no dialogue, we don't know. It's important to understand that the simple
deletion of this definition has a lot to do with the answers to these questions. There are several
possible scenarios: The definitions, if the definitions stays as it is today, no change, and the State
makes no change, then 13.04 stands and CORA operates under County admin. rules as is
intended by Parks Department. Basically nothing changes. If the definition stays as it is today,
but the State passes their amendments, I believe Maui's CORA will be governed only by State
DOBOR. If the definition is deleted as proposed today, and the State makes no changes, then
CORA operates under Parks' jurisdiction and not State jurisdiction, except in the State ORMAs.
But if both State and County pass their proposals, it seems that CORA will be subject to two
governances, County 13.04 and State DOBOR. Two sets of permits will be required for each
operator, two sets of admin. rules, two levels of enforcement. Regardless of the obvious
additional burden, will it even work? Has anyone explored this? Because at first look this seems
to be just cleaning up a redundant definition, but on closer inspection we find that it may have
unintentional far-reaching impacts. I can only hope that you'll see the wisdom in deferring
action on Section 1 of EAR-20 until this is adequately investigated, disclosed, and discussed.
Not only does your Council need to be aware, but the public interest and the stakeholders as well
as their legal representatives need time to do this. Please defer action on EAR-20. I invite your
questions.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good afternoon, Patty. Just to, for
clarification, you mentioned there was no dialogue. This is the dialogue between the industry
reps and the Administration or...?
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MS. CADIZ: Well, as far as I know, there's been no dialogue about this topic with the State because I
don't think that we realize that the State was suggesting changes. Maybe, maybe County's in
dialogue with them or not, I don't know. There's been no...as far as I know, there's no
discussion of how the two agencies would work together. And it would be...if there's no
dialogue between the two agencies, at least it would be pretty easy to assume there could be a
mistake, and there might be some conflicting rules or laws even.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any further questions? Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here.
MS. CADIZ: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So the meeting that you folks had, what you're saying that there
were no person or persons from DLNR attending this meeting?
MS. CADIZ: We haven't had any direct discussions with DLNR. No, we heard about the...apparently,
it was--I think I got this right--it was a hearing for DOBOR to get permission for a public
hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. CADIZ: But we didn't go. It was middle of August, we didn't hear about it till the end of August.
In fact, we didn't hear about it until after we found out about this proposed amendment last
Thursday.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any further questions? Seeing none, thank you, Patty.
MS. CADIZ: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I appreciate your testimony. Jeff Strahn, and he'll be followed by Teri Leonard.
MR. STRAHN: Madam Chair, Members of the Council, my name is Jeff Strahn. I'm the General
Manager of Maui Dive Shop and the President of the Hawaiian Islands Recreational Scuba
Association, also known as HIRSA. Today, I'd like to speak out against this proposed change in
this bill. And I'd like to focus my comments most directly on Section 3 of it. Section 3 severely
limits--although this is being touted in the newspaper that it's a positive thing that you can
transfer ownership and your business to your family, what Section 3 further does is, as you can
see, is limits transfer of ownership to anyone else. There is a, a precedent with the State on, on
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boating permits; and, for example, if a permit is, is held in a corporation as, as our permit is
done--under scenario it's like that and most, most permits are held in corporations or some other
business entity--there is advantages to many, many users, many, many, many, many people by
allowing that permit to be transferred. That first person that that benefits is the State and the
County of Maui. For example, if a permit cannot be transferred but a corporation can be
transferred, then that, the new buyer of that corporation would be responsible for any unpaid
taxes, any unpaid GET. If there was a liability that was against that corporation, all those type of
things, all of those burdens would transfer to the new buyer of that corporation, thus protecting
the State and the County of any back money that was owed them or protection of insurance and
liability which may prevent in a, in a lawsuit or help out in a lawsuit. The second group that it
benefits is tourism. By allowing permits to transfer, you are strengthening the commercial
activity businesses and, and investing in people to have a business on a long-term relationship
instead of a short-term scofflaw type of an operator who's operating out of the trunk of their car.
You have people who are investing thousands if not hundreds of thousands of dollars in
equipment, personnel, infrastructure as we have and whatnot. If you're going to have a tourist
industry that wants to have quality beach activities, you want the best operators and in order for
us to go out and borrow millions of dollars to operate, we need to have some assurances that
businesses can transfer and not disappear just because one of the stockholders of our company
decided to sell out their stock and a new stockholder came into our company. Maui Dive Shop
wouldn't have changed, but we would've lost our permit in that particular thing. The third group
that benefits is the local community. The local community will benefit because the more
substantial the operators on the beach are, the better services they're gonna provide to the local
community. They're gonna teach better lessons, it's just gonna be a more, more professional-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. STRAHN: --environment. Another group would be the environment itself. If people have a
long-term stake in, in the environment and a long-term stake in their business, they're gonna care
about protecting the reefs, making sure that they can be trained to save people who are out there.
And finally, it is consistent, as you've heard from some of the other testimony, with the
precedence that have already happened with transfers of businesses that have already gone on
their sixth permits, that have already transferred via this very way. So again, I request that you
defer this. I've submitted some testimony that came from Tom Cole. Tom Cole is in the process
right now, and this came to us pretty short notice, of writing some language that we can submit to
you guys so that, that we could allow a win-win situation for everyone. So thank you for taking
the time. Please consider deferring this.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Strahn. Are there any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I have a question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Strahn, for attending. Fast question, just give
me a number, how many people do you employ?
MR. STRAHN: Well, before the downturn, about 120. Now, slightly under 100.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Are you familiar with the Maui County...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Nishiki, can you-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --use your mike? Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Mr. Jeff Strahn, are you familiar with the Maui County Code
Article X., Commercial Ocean Recreational Activity, 13.04.300?
MR. STRAHN: Not by the numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. STRAHN: Can you, can you brief me on it? Probably.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes, I can. And that's the reason why I'm, I'm surprised to hear in
your testimony about certain businesses...that falls under this existing ordinance. And it is under
the Commercial Ocean Recreational Activity, which includes 19 County parks mainly used for
local residents to recreate. And so the Council, I guess, saw in their discretion that they wanted
to perhaps test these areas and, and, so goes the reason for a one-year permit to see how it is
going. The last time I think we had some meetings. Many of you that had existing permits, I
think you were thankful that you got it from the County. And now the Administration has see fit
to allow close to 131 of you doing activities to operate in our County parks. However, this
ordinance is real clear for me, but see how you read it and maybe contact your attorney. You
may not need to address your answer to me today. Under 13.04.300, nontransferability, and it
says this, in this manner, sir, permits shall be nontransferable, period. I, I, I-MR. STRAHN: I--9-
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --I and I'll allow to maybe speculate or-MR. STRAHN: Well, that's-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --(inaudible due to interruption)-MR. STRAHN: --we're, we're in agreement. I don't think that permits should be transferable, that's not
what this discussion is. I believe that corporations should be transferrable. If I, if I hold my
permit in, in Maui Dive Shops' name, corporation, which it is, okay, I'm not transferring the
permit. If one of our stockholders decides to leave and we bring in another stockholder, let's say
it's a small stockholder that has 5, 10 percent shares, my, this permit which never transferred
would become void under this proposal. I'm, what I'm requesting and just proposing to you is
that corporations are allowed to transfer, not that permits are allowed to transfer.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. STRAHN: And to answer a couple of questions if you'd-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. STRAHN: --allow me.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Let's, let's not have a debate, gentlemen.
MR. STRAHN: There may only be 19 parks available right now, but when this process started, we had
some, I think it was 156 beach accesses to go to. And we can go anywhere at, at any one time,
and now we're, we're down to 19, okay. And, and what's happening with that is that the
crowding, when you start reducing the number of places...I've advocated since day one not to
reduce the places, but to allow people to go everywhere. Because if you're asking, if you're
trying to eliminate overcrowding, when you start reducing the number of places people can go,
you're, you're hoarding them into fewer and fewer places. So obviously, those places are going
to be, be overcrowded. To your second point, that there are 131 or 139 operators, I believe that
you're mistaken, that was in the newspaper. There are 139 permits, I have 8 of 'em, okay. We, I
have the right to operate in eight beach parks. So just because there's a 139 permits, it does not
mean there's 139 operators. And are we in eight beach parks at any one given time? No, we're
not. So just because we hold multiple permits does not mean that we're crowding or using those
facilities. The reason we hold eight permits is because ocean conditions, as you know--you're an
avid surfer--ocean conditions change all the time and we need to have the ability to move from
one beach park to another, because it's safer for the public to have that right and ability to do
that. That's why we control as many permits as we do, so there's not all those operators. That's,
that's hype and spin.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Anyway, no debate. I think it's the nontransferability and I
think that maybe--and we'll have this discussion, sir--but it is perhaps what we see that would
not happen. We see that could happen because now there is this so-called loophole where
corporations can do this. So it would perhaps lead to any individual that has this to protect
themselves and, therefore, form a corporation. Not, not a debate, just a concern.
MR. STRAHN: I understand your concern.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Finally, finally, and again, why I know for myself personally, it
was a one-year process, just what you brought up, the crowding. Maui's growing, our resident
population is growing, beach parks really don't increase. And for me, when we talk about parks,
sir, that...and, and you guys are residents as well, those of you that conduct business in our
beach parks, but that was a concern to see that possible conflict that could occur. So anyway,
that's just passing you on some history of...
MR. STRAHN: No, I, I've been, I've been working on this for-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MR. STRAHN: --over eight years now as you're well aware of. So, I understand that. And I also
understand that the one-year permit is, has to do with insurance probably first and foremost as
well 'cause you can only get insurance for one year. So thanks for the opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam, Madam Chair?
CHAIR JOHNSON: --Mr. Strahn.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR JOHNSON: And are there any further questions? Seeing none-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR JOHNSON: --thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm sorry, Member Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know, usually nobody looks down this end. That's okay-ALL: . . .(chuckle). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and you're not the first one that doesn't pay attention to me.
Now, this end is a bad end, but that's okay, I live with it, that's the end I'm at. The, I want a
couple of points of clarification. You mentioned just a moment ago that you have eight permits-MR. STRAHN: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so those eight permits are for eight different parks-MR. STRAHN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --is that what each permit represents?
MR. STRAHN: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And on any given day, how many permits would you be using, or
are you allowed to use all eight on any given day?
MR. STRAHN: We're allowed to use all eight on any given day-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. STRAHN: --but we don't, though.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And do you know if other operators have multiple
pennittees?
MR. STRAHN: I know that many other operators have multiple beach parks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you very much-MR. STRAHN: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --Jeff. Teri Leonard will be our next testifier, followed by Ms. Patty Miller.
MS. LEONARD: Aloha, and thank you for allowing this opportunity to speak. My name is
Teri Leonard, and I'm the Manager for Maui Dreams Dive Company in Kihei. I do want to,
before I start my testimony, I want to address two points in the previous testimony. And one is
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the original intent of nontransferability, as I understand it, was so that a company that was
permitted could not subcontract that permit to and give it to another person to use. And that was
the original intent, not that they couldn't ever sell their business. So I wanted to say that, and
another thing is that I wanted to point out that Maui Dreams Dive Company own, holds five
permits for the same reasons that Mr. Strahn just pointed out, because our, our differencing,
differences in safety conditions due to weather, and everyone here on Maui understands that
need.
So I'd like to continue. I worked for Donovan and Rachel Domingo for ten years. And under
the amended changes, I can never become a partner in this business that I have devoted the last
big chunk of my life to. I can never become a partner in this business that I've devote, that,
excuse me--I can never hope to purchase this business that I love. With the moratorium on
CORA permits, I can never hope to create my own business that I have gained expertise in.
Maui Dreams owners, Donovan and Rachel Domingo, must remain in this business until they die
or choose to walk away and leave behind the physical, emotional, and financial investment they
have made over the last 11 years. Because the Director of Parks and Recreation Department has
not communicated with the permittees about the rationale and motivation for these amendments,
I am reduced to considering speculation and rumor. First, it is possible that the Director is
concerned that a new owner would not follow the CORA laws. Clearly, these laws give the
Director the power to terminate the permit of a noncompliant business at anytime. So, I do not
see this as a valid rationale. Secondly, it has come to my attention that the Director may have
concerns that permits might sell for exorbitant prices, and that the Director does not want the
permits to become objects for sale. Without a CORA permit, these businesses have zero value.
Therefore, the permit does have significant worth. In our capitalists, capitalist society, what the
market will bear determines the value and price of a business. The Director already controls the
life and death of these companies, businesses by virtue of the fact that permits are renewable
annually and will be issued only to companies that are in full compliance Is there a need for the
Director to also control free enterprise? Is this an intelligent or healthy way to manage our
County? The job we hired the Director for is to run the Parks and Recreation Department. That
position is complex enough without adding the development of economic theory to the job
description.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. LEONARD: We do expect more, Maui, we expect rational nurturing and guidance of our local
economy by our government officials. Therefore, I ask you to consider deferring the amendment
regarding these changes from the CORA laws. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Leonard. Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you, Ms. Leonard. Patty Miller, and she will be followed by Roger Simonot.
MS. MILLER: Good afternoon and thank you for giving me a chance to speak here. I'm...work for
NOAA and the Hawaiian Islands Humpback Whale National Marine Sanctuary. We are located
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in Kihei, and I have a little different mission than some of you here, but I want you to all come
back to the thought that we're looking at the resources and the sanctuary and NOAA. Our
concern is for the resources that are out there and I understand there's a lot of personal things
with a lot of you guys from the business point of view, but I also want to commend the County
on taking a step here to try to protect those resources through what they're doing. And NOAA's
taking on, along with the County, the role of doing the education and the outreach that has been
required within the County's--whatever you call this--the, their new mission here to protect the,
the ocean resources. We will be providing this, these trainings along with DLNR and with other
environmental partners. These will begin on November 13 th . We are ready to move . . . (change
tape, start 1B). . . though a lot of you know a lot of what's out there, but to bring any new staff
and everyone up to, up to where we need to be on what needs to be done to protect these
resources. You know, we see so much within the sanctuary of approaches to the whales and
some of the monk seals and turtles out there, that it is a real concern to us. So, again, we are
supporting the County in this and I thank you for your time. Any questions?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Roger Simonot, and he will be followed by Greg Howeth.
MR. SIMONOT: Good afternoon and thank you for listening to our concerns here today. My name is
Roger Simonot, and I operate a small business, South Pacific Kayaks. We've made, given notice
about the changes to the, to the 13.04--it's dated here August the 27 th , today is September the 3 th .
We need more time to digest what these changes really mean to us. We're gonna ask and we're
gonna ask that the Council defer voting on this agenda item as a result. Removing, removing the
definition for ocean recreation activity could have far-reaching concerns and results for all of us.
Operating under dual umbrella so we may be controlled by the DLNR and the County altogether
in the same day, and not, that does not provide for a sustainable operation. You're gonna make it
very, very difficult, especially when they may have conflicting rules and regulations. So we're
gonna ask that on, on that Section 1, let's...if we can, let's defer. Section 2 is housekeeping and
there's no concerns there. Section 3, the transferability; this, of course, is a big concern. I've
been doing this for a little over ten years and each and every year we invest a lot of money or,
you know, for us it's a lot of money--new equipment, training for our, for our, for our people,
those types of items. The incentive is gonna be lost. We...we really need to know that we're
gonna be able to operate year after year. The concerns about crowding and things like that, I'm
not sure if that belongs here today, but...with, with the businesses not being able to transfer,
there's gonna be less ownership. The resources will become more at stake because you're gonna
have people who have the mentality of let's just generate everything I can today because there
may not be a tomorrow. And I agree, we, we heard earlier about the...what we believe was the
original intent of the transferability clause here was...and that was to subcontract, horse-trading
the permits. And we've had, to my knowledge, six permits transferred under 13.04, under the
guise of, you know, the partnership has changed, the shareholders have changed, the members of
an LLC have changed. Those are all legal entities and...while it would appear, it may appear on
the surface that this transferability is being expanded to include family, spouses and kids, it's
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actually more restrictive because we do have precedence set that these have transferred. So until
we can further understand this-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. SIMONOT: --and get a, and get a grasp on what this really means to us, we haven't had a lot of
time. I've called each of your offices because I would like to discuss what this really means to
us, and three minutes doesn't really do us justice, but there, there, you know, the availability on
the short timing, it hasn't been possible. So please defer voting on this measure.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you for our testimony. Is there any questions? Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: How many permits do you have under the ocean recreation?
MR. SIMONOT: I hold ten permits.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And if you don't operate in these areas, do you go to other areas
depending upon surf-MR. SIMONOT: Yes, exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --winds?
MR. SIMONOT: Yeah, all the time. If, if the conditions aren't, aren't, you know, what, what we would
classify as safe, we'll either, we'll try to relocate a trip-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And so it has-MR. SIMONOT: --to a different area.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --always hasn't been within the park system?
MR. SIMONOT: No.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Any further questions? Seeing none, the next testifier will
be Mr. Greg Howeth, and he will be followed by Maury King.
MR. HOWETH: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Members of the Council. My name is Greg Howeth, I
am President of Lahaina Divers Inc. I'm also the Vice President of the Ocean Tourism Coalition.
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There's a few points that I would just like to bring to the Council's attention. I had the pleasure
this morning of attending the 35 th Annual Maui County Business Outlook Forum, in which
Dr. Leroy 0. Laney, Professor of Economics and Finance, spoke as well as Dr. Jack Suyderhoud,
Professor of Business Economics at the University of Hawaii Manoa. There's some points that
were really clear that came out of there. Tourism is Hawaii's number one industry. Whether we
like it or we don't like it, that is the facts. The other thing that's come from these discussions is
Hawaii, historically, and continues to this day right now to be a single industry-driven economy.
Now that industry has changed. It's gone through agriculture, at one point it was military, but
currently we're in the tourism industry. Maui unemployment rate is set to go to 10 percent,
double since 2008. Maui Electric Company is losing 20 customers per month due to businesses
closing their doors. Activities, specifically, have taken a more, a much bigger hit than other
segments of our economy; and what we're proposing, what you're looking at doing with the
current ordinance is to further hammer an industry that can't take many more shots. The ability
to transfer a permit, as it's been discussed and brought up, is something that even the industry
support...the, the restriction on it was supported by the industry. But I think there's a matter of
semantics, and Jeff Strahn addressed it a little bit. The intent originally--and everyone talks
about the permit--what we did not want to see was a speculative nature, neither on the business
side, nor was it in the best interest of the County. And by speculative, I mean at a time when
there were no permits available and suddenly anyone could get one--well, you go get a whole
bunch of 'em and then you sell 'em for whatever you can get. We, in the industry, didn't want
that happening either. So we support it. Let's keep it where you have to be operating and
functioning as part of the business, not to create a speculative environment. That has been taken
care of since 1995. Councilmember Sol Kaho`ohalahala was very instrumental in the initial stuff
that we had gone through in setting up the ordinances and stuff, and it's been evolving over the
last 15, 20 years to the date, state that we are today. But the idea of being able to transfer a
corporation is completely different than the ability to transfer the permit. What we all agree, I
think, is no one wants us to be able to say, I'll sell you my permit. But we, on the industry side,
feel very strongly that I need to be in a position to sell you my corporation.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. HOWETH: So with those being the points that, that I would like for you to take away from the
conversation today, please defer this until such time as the ordinance can be readdressed and
some more input can be given so that we can craft it such that the ability to transfer the
corporation or your membership in an LLC can be addressed without creating a speculative
environment for the permits themselves. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Greg. Are there any questions for Mr. Howeth?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I have a question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I, too, went to that meeting this morning,
and it was very...well, not too good news. And, you know, I, I, I understand your plight in
regards to corporations and, and hopefully we can further discuss this issue amongst ourselves
prior to making a decision. Thank you and, again, thank you for mentioning about that meeting
this morning...the economic condition of Maui County.
MR. HOWETH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It, it is very important. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Greg, I appreciate it. Mr. Howeth will be followed by Maury King,
and Maury King will be followed by Markus Schale.
MR. KING: Hi, Council, thank you for letting us be heard today. My name is Maury King, I'm
representing Expect More, Maui. I have no personal stake in the outcome of this issue. I would
just like to see the County make well thought-out decisions and do the best possible job for the
citizens. I think the County is acting improperly in telling people they can't transfer their
operating permits to anybody they wish. Mostly, as far as I understand business laws and
practices, businesses are considered to have value and can usually be freely sold or disposed of
in any manner the owner chooses. The idea that the permit dies with the present permittee is
potentially contrary to law; and as a practical matter, it is patently unfair to the owners of ocean
activity businesses. If I own a tire store or an animal hospital and I build up a clientele over
time, own the building, have an inventory that I've bought and paid for, employees that have
been well trained, then not only is there value to that to me as the owner, which I should have a
right to capitalize on, there's value to that to the community in keeping established businesses
going--mostly they don't keep going on their own if they aren't reputable in doing a good job.
Another tenant of capitalism. This industry is already very heavily regulated and permits must
be renewed on an annual basis as things are now. Certainly any ocean activity operator not in
compliance with current rules won't have their permit renewed. Why isn't that enough? The
Parks Department has stated they intend to reduce the number of permits to allow for these
businesses, reduce the number of permits allowed for these businesses over time by attrition. If
the population of Maui is expected to grow and more visitor lodging is planned, it follows that
the demand for these businesses will increase over time, not decrease. So businesses that are
well established will close up only to have to be replaced by newcomers when demand increases.
Why should an owner, that has no wife and kids, be forced to close down what is most likely a
successful, reputable, local community business that keeps money moving mostly in Maui? Isn't
it a time when we should be supporting things that make money and keep it local, not cut into the
income of these businesses by adding quagmirish and new parking rules and causing them to
have to stop night dives which occur when there isn't even a parking problem at the beach parks.
An incredible irony is that the big hotels aren't even subjected to these rules at all because people
don't have to cross County property to get to the beaches where the hotels are. So, once again,
the big mainland owned corporations get a money making break while another mom and pop
local industry is crushed by undue regulation, it seems, unneeded. I would like to make one
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suggestion which will hopefully handle the ambiguity of saying the new rules are in effect, but
we won't enforce them. That doesn't seem like a good way to run things. Why not just amend
the ordinance to have the rules take effect in July 2010 after the compliance process is designed.
Instead, every operator is out of compliance as of Tuesday, with only an unsigned email from
Parks telling them to keep operating as usual and everything will be okay. That wouldn't really
make me feel confident if I was a business owner.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. KING: Thanks for letting me be heard.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Maury. Are there any questions of the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. And our next testifier will be Markus Schale, and he'll be followed by Cody Snyder. And
those of you who are going to be testifying, if you would stand just over towards the side rail
`cause I think, currently, we have a total of 29 testifiers. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Schale.
MR. SCHALE• Good afternoon, my name is Markus Schale, I'm the owner of KSM, Kiteboarding
School of Maui. I'd like to make two observations; one is easing the burden of transferability by
allowing your spouse and child to take over your permit. I'm not trying to make fun out of this,
but when I'm 80, my wife will be 85. She will not be taking over my Kiteboarding School.
AUDIENCE: . . .(chuckle). . .
MR. SCHALE• It is just not going to happen. As far as I understand, my four-year old daughter right
now does not like the water. So it's, it's not easing, helping us. It's, it is...there's no reason to
believe that they both make life better. The second and more important point I think is
transferability, and I think the notion I understand somewhat is...well, the impression that
business owners will profit by selling the permit. Now I can assure you when you look at the
balance sheet of any of our businesses, on no line it will say permit $100,000 or $1,000 or $5
because in, in fact, the permit decreases the value of the business; and I will tell you why,
because they expire after a year. When I buy a business, as a business person I look at it and the
permit expires in six months, I will say, well, your business you want to sell me for is worth
much less than you want to because in six months I don't know if it's still there. So it's really
contrary to the notion that permits are being sold for more. Permits actually that expire are a
great idea and I'm all for it, but definitely none of us are benefiting or gaining financially from
selling a permit when we sell our corporation. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Schale. Are there any questions of the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Baisa, followed by Member Nishiki.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for being here this afternoon. I just want to
understand a little bit more about this permit business. How long have you had your permit?
MR. SCHALE: Well, the school is in business since 11 years now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And, and you've had permits all that time?
MR. SCHALE: Yeah, continuously for the last 11 years.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How many do you have?
MR. SCHALE: Just one, we just do kiteboarding in one area.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just one? Okay. I find it interesting that this permit expires after one
year.
MR. SCHALE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How do you get it a second time? Is there any preference given to
anybody who already has one that's done a good job?
MR. SCHALE. I think so. I, I don't think there's a formal approval process as such. We all fill an
application, and then the application gets basically filed and you receive your permit. When you
have an operating business and you fulfill all the requirements and you have been in business, I
think there's no reason to believe for a business owner that it will not be extended, but there's no
official assurance. So theoretically after 12 months, although we have been 11 years in business,
you could not receive a permit. It's up to the Parks Director to decide.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. I was just trying to understand your statement that, you know, it
might not have any value because you only have it for a year and after that you could have
nothing.
MR. SCHALE. Practically, which I, I think is right because you want to make sure that the right
operators are evaluated within a year; and then if they perform well, yes, you should give them a
permit. So I, I agree with the reasoning of the 12 months.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. So your one permit is at Kanaha Beach Park?
MR. SCHALE: That's correct, yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And there are eight of you?
MR. SCHALE: There's six permits, I believe. Director, I'm not quite sure how many there are.
Actually, I think there's six kiteboarding schools allowed in that area.
CHAIR JOHNSON: We'll, we'll, we'll ask her when-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay, okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --we begin discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, that, that, that point I think I, I want to ask you. What if
government were to say that at these beach parks we're going to now change our minds and
we're going to allow 20? What would you say to that?
MR. SCHALE: I'm sorry, you're asking me if you would allow 20 permits?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Today, in the Council's power, we, we tell the Administration allow 20
of 'em.
MR. SCHALE: Twenty permits, twenty kiteboarding schools in the area when...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: In that same area.
MR. SCHALE: To be honest, I'm not qualified to measure the environmental impact as an operator. I
think a study would need to have to be done to see if 20 operators would harm the environment.
I know that right now with six operators, it's definitely not overcrowded. I, I couldn't give you
an answer, to be honest, I'd feel comfortable with.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, so crowding is a concern?
MR. SCHALE: No, no, that's what I said...with six operators there is no overcrowding, no concern.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Twenty would be a concern?
MR. SCHALE. I, I do not know, I can't evaluate that. I don't know the numbers, I can't speculate how
many students there would be in the water. Again, I think that's why a CORA study was done so
you have a professional opinion doing this...because it's hard to measure the impact.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
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MR. SCHALE: Sorry I can't help, but...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, that's okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: You know, you can only answer what you can answer. Members, are there any
additional questions? Seeing none, thank you very much for your testimony. The next testifier is
Cody Snyder, and he'll be followed by Kahu Charlie Maxwell.
MR. SNYDER: Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen, ladies and gentlemen of the Council. My name
is Cody Snyder. Today, I'm here representing myself. Currently, I'm trying to go about coming,
getting possession of two permits. I just spent the last nine years in the U.S. Army. I had three
combat tours. I spent most of my life fighting for what I believe is right and the freedoms
of...that we all enjoy every day to this day and the idea of free enterprise. I've come here not
expecting to jump straight in and start my own business. I know that I need to research, I know
that I need to get as much experience as possible. And for the last few months, that's what I've
been doing. And as far as environmentally, I, what I have done, and along with many of the
other instructors, kiteboarding instructors on the beach, we sit there and we volunteer our time to
help improve the environment. Whereas tourist that come here to Hawaii, they're going to use
the beach parks no matter what. And they're, not that they're not smart, they just don't
understand the environmental impacts of what they do. However, with businesses and business
owners and schools, they keep those tourist on line so that they're not affecting the environment
negatively. And we have all done our very best to help the environment and make it a place
where it's inviting for everyone, but also help to revitalize the beaches. Okay. As far as, as far as
the business owners and these permits, they're not driving tourism. Tourism, tourists are coming
here no matter what. We are only offering a service, a service that we feel is beneficial to a great
experience, to enjoying the untouched beauty of Maui. We don't want--the last thing I want to
see is businesses all over the beach. I don't believe that there should be any more permits.
However, if someone is ready to move on with their life, move on and move back to their home
country, their home state, and they'd just like to see their business continue on, and they'd like to
hand it off to someone with the--what would I like to say?--the, the, the vision of what they had,
to carry on and keep Maui great. And that's all I have to say.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Snyder. Are there any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Snyder, you have a question from Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and I appreciate your honesty today, and it's not that I'm here to
intimidate, but I am here-MR. SNYDER: No, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --to really speak honestly about what you just said. One of these days
you'd like to do it, but say if we allow more permits, then maybe you could pay $550 and, and
operate one. Would that be affordable for you?
MR. SNYDER: Yes, it would. However, I do not condone-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. SNYDER: --giving out more permits.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, no, no, no, no. And then because the permits are limited, and then
if you say, oh, well, here's a corporation that I may perhaps wish to purchase it from... so this is
also there. But the corporation says, this permit because I've worked so hard and built it up and
everything else...same, same place, same place for you to operate, they say 20,000.
MR. SNYDER: Are you, are you asking that somebody's trying to sell their permit?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No. Well, I'm just, I'm just bringing up a, a, a circumstance because
perhaps now there's no permits for you to go and get-MR. SNYDER: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --you're going...you, you, you have the last out perhaps of purchasing
it for 20,000. Could you do it today?
MR. SNYDER: Could I do it today?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. SNYDER: I, I, I wouldn't...I can't say that I don't know if I could; however, the type of person I
am, if I'm, if I have a dream and I want to go after it, I'm gonna go research it. I'm gonna go to
the beach, I'm going to go wherever that recreational activity is offered and I'm going to meet as
many people as possible. I'm gonna try to provide the safest environment possible whenever I
teach because in order for me to own my own kite surfing school, I need to learn how to kite
surf, how to run the business, how to maintain the beach. I'm gonna go there, I'm gonna make
friends, and I'm gonna speak with as many people as possible. This is my first city council
meeting I'd ever been to in my entire life. And this is something that I, I believe in, and I believe
that there is free enterprise; and I don't believe that there should be overcrowding at all;
however, it should be regulated and the way that it's regulated currently in the past, I believe it's
been very beneficial. And I do not believe that there should be any changes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much for your testimony and your service.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, question?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Pontanilla has a question for you, Mr. Snyder.
AUDIENCE: . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Sorry, you're getting your exercise-MR. SNYDER: No.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --today.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, don't leave so fast. . . .(chuckle). . . You said that
currently you're trying to get two permits, right?
MR. SNYDER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Do you work for any of the surf schools that...
MR. SNYDER: I currently work for KSM, Kiteboarding School of Maui...Markus Schale who was just
up here last.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So if given the opportunity to be partners with him, would you
like to be a partner?
MR. SNYDER: Would I like to be a partner with him? If you, if it was offered, yes; however, I
currently have two permits that are available, if they can be transferred, to where I can go about
my own business where I also have a partner who I'd like, who I'm currently trying to go in
with.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. So with this nontransferability, that, that kind of hampers
you, and probably hampers you if he offer you as a partner in his business?
MR. SNYDER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you. Are there any more questions, Members? You're free to go,
Mr. Snyder. Thank you. Kahu Charlie Maxwell, and he will be followed by Dustin Tester.
Could you assist Kahu Maxwell?
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MR. MAXWELL: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha.
MR. MAXWELL: Aloha, Madam Chair-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha.
MR. MAXWELL: --and Council Members. I'm sitting in the audience and listening to this monopoly
that is taking place on our beaches, and I'm wondering why? Why is because the last
Administration allowed this to happen; and it's been six years since the rules...anybody could
get a permit. Can you imagine for a couple, I don't know, $50 you get a permit. They're selling
it for 50,000, 75,000, 100,000, and the County is not getting nothing out of it. That is totally
unfair, unfair to a sense that all these big, you know, corporations, should not own eight or ten
permits. That's a sin. What, you know, I totally support what's being put together with the new
permit and I really want to see them, everybody here, learn about the importance of the ocean,
the native Hawaiians association to the ocean, to the animals within, and how to protect it; not
just for the sake of making money. What if I wanted to open up a surf shop as a native
Hawaiian? I cannot, I cannot, there's no permits available. What about permits for little people
that moves or that been here all their lives and they want to start their surfers and they cannot
because these big corporations have capitalized on all the permits. Who suffers? You see any
local people here suffering that's been on the beach and crowded out by surf lessons, kayakers
and everything? They're not here. You know why? They're disgusted, they're tired of what's
happening. You can talk to all the officials, nothing seems to happen, but money is the
controlling interest here. And shame on you guys, and that's what the local people call "hog
cheese". You, you, you getting all these permits and doing all these things with our ocean, but
you don't know how to respect it. And I'm totally in support of the rules and regulations, I wish
they would have more on the Hawaiian culture, on how to treat the beaches, how to teach the
people that are using the, the beaches about the Hawaiian culture, about how it associates to the
ahupuaa, from the mountain to the sea, not just to get on the surf--it's a Hawaiian thing. Surfing
is a Hawaiian thing. It was created by Hawaiians. Give us a chance to participate at least in our
own islands. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Kahu Maxwell. Are there any questions-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I have a question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --for the testifier? Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. You mentioned native Hawaiians, you mentioned...I don't
know if you mentioned kanaka maoli. Because I'm not, done the total research, Uncle Charlie,

- 24 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 3, 2009

about these beaches that we now permit activity on; but if it is ceded lands that some of these
operations are on, what type of implications would we have?
MR. MAXWELL: Well, you know, ceded lands, you bring up a new, a new area...not a new area, but a
painful area with, with, with what is ceded lands because nobody owns it. The Hawaiian people
owned these ceded lands, the State of Hawaii DLNR takes care of it, but normally they charge $1
a year for use of these lands. So it's pathetic, it's pathetic. Hawaiians should benefit from
people using the beaches and they're not at this time and it is ceded lands. A lot of areas we're
talking about is ceded lands, land that was...belonged to the queen and to the Hawaiian
government that was given to America during the annexation period and America gave it back as
ceded lands. So, yeah, these lands, these oceans belong to the ceded land trust, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: One, one more concern and this was told to me when
I...Uncle Harry Mitchell was alive and he, along with Mr. Apana, took me on a boat to
Kahoolawe. And as we reached Kahoolawe, he turned around, he was looking up in the
mountains and he said, ooh, boy, dust blowing up there, you better get back before the channel
gets rough. So Ricky Apana said let's get going then, so we came back from Kahoolawe. Upon
reaching inside the channel, he then told me, boy, you see over here, and this was at a time when
Molokini had no place for . . .(change tape, start 2A). . . the concern that all these people, who
knows, two three times a day, they come and they throw their anchors. And then after they throw
their anchors, they pull and they bust the hale. He said you know, boy, how long this hale took to
form? And, you know, when I talk about hale, you know whose hale this is? This is a hale for
the fish-MR. MAXWELL: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --and those people that live there. And yet, in the name of kala,
money, these people just bust 'em up. Then we went on in and he was saying to me as I was
thinking about it--excuse me, Jo Anne, because this is quite important because people talk about
trying to be good guardians of the ocean as they do their activity. And one kupuna said to me
another day, just recently he said, you know, down in Kihei you see what's happening outside the
park there--Gladys, and you're good because I know you are a site inspection person. So when
the surfs up, go look over there at all these people and, you know, they tell these people put on
their little surf booties. Why? He said because when they fall off their board and I don't know if
kite, kite surfers the same thing, but they, they come in and they fall down inside the inner reef
where at one point in time 40 years ago, I used to go and collect limu for my, with my children
on the surfboard looking under and collecting. He said, all those houses there now are being
crushed also by a group of people in a, in a certain area and they, they busting 'em up and, and it
takes so long. Talk about environmental destruction-MR. MAXWELL: Well-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --you know.
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MR. MAXWELL: --also cultural. You know, the puna, the coral, is the, the first thing that was created
in the Kumulipo chant and they talk about the, the things that occurred. But puna, the ocean, the,
the reef is one of the most important segments of the land. Without the ocean, without the coral,
the land will not survive. So you're talking about limu, limu 'ele'ele, limu kohu down
in...manauea--no more, no more now. But also you mentioned about Molokini. When you dive,
can you see the coral on Mololcini? It's all white, there's no more limu anymore because of
human intervention and you get only black, junk fish. No more good fish that come around there
anymore because that's the one that eats all the limu and it's gone, and the coral is gone and
that's from constant human use, three, four times a day, and that's...and you, we don't want this
to...it's happened on Maui already. And so when you talk about preservation, not only
preservation of the environment, but what's on the ground and what's culturally important.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Kahu. Seeing no more questions, I really appreciate your
testimony.
MR. MAXWELL: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I know it's difficult for you to get out...but thank you. The next testifier will be
Ms. Dustin Tester, and she'll be followed by Mark Rudd.
MS. TESTER: That's a hard act to follow. Hello, my name is Dustin, and I'm the owner of
Maui Surfer Girls. We do surf camps for girls here on Maui for the last nine years. And I wrote
testimony, but I think I'm just gonna speak candidly and just talk a little bit more about what I've
been doing and, in trying to teach as well cultural and safety practices at my business. We also
scholarship Boys and Girls Club members to our surf camp every year. And my vision's always
been to empower girls through surfing and to respect the aina and protect, you know, the
environment and that's what we teach at our surf school and our surf camps. And it's just tough
because I think we've all been stereotyped as the bad guys and not all of our surf schools out
there are bad. And I'd like to have the option when I grow old--I have three generations here,
my grandfather lived here so I feel like, you know, I have a stake here on Maui, and I'm trying to
make a living, and I, I'd love to have my corporation, it is a corporation as well, to be transferred
and sell, you know, for all this hard work. I've put so much work, my blood, sweat, and tears, all
of us have, and it just feels like unconstitutional for these laws to come into place to prevent me
from, you know, selling the corporation someday to someone. So I hope you take time to think
about it and, yeah, thanks for listening to us.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Dustin. Are there any questions of the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you.
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MS. TESTER: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mark Rudd, and he'll be followed by Joy Gustafson.
MR. RUDD: Good afternoon. My name is Mark Rudd, just a concerned citizen. Wow, after listening to
Cody, thank you for your service. And then after listening to Uncle Charlie, pretty emotional.
But I got an answer, let's get rid of all humans-AUDIENCE: . . .(chuckle). . .
MR. RUDD: --that might work. But since that's not an alternative quite yet, I have a couple questions
and, and that's about it. Are these, are there constitutional, constitutional issues that the County
could face by restricting the transfer of legal businesses? That's one question. Is there a
consensus among all the parties on transferability? And the only thing I encourage is deferment
on 13.04, and apply the concept of freedom on any resolution. I just--freedom is becoming, it's
disappearing in our way of life. I don't have to say it and it's, obviously, there's concerns on
that. So just, you know, all your decisions should be based on freedom and consensus, and that's
it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Rudd. Any questions? Seeing none, the next testifier is
Ms. Joy Gustafson. Is Joy Gustafson here? Perhaps she had to leave. I'll recall her later. Also,
members of the audience, if your cars are parked, you know, you need to be aware.
. . . (chuckle). . . In fact, how often do they check? Every two hours?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Two hours.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Alright, so we'll try and give you a break, you know, at some point if we're
still in testimony so that you may move your cars. Mr. Charles Yaeger, followed by
Phil Feliciano.
MR. YAEGER: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the Committee. My name is
Charlie Yaeger, and I'm a scuba diving instructor. And I, too, have a dream. I've spent 12
years, 6 of those I've worked very hard to become a scuba instructor. I've spent a lot of time, I
have a Marine Option Certificate from the Maui Community College. And I've worked very
hard to understand scuba diving as well as the community, as well as the culture, as well as a lot
of other aspects about living here in Maui. And someday I think I would like to have an
opportunity as to, to have a permit, to have permits to be able to practice my chosen vocation
here, and I think that's one of the most difficult things. Because of the nontransferability of, of
permits, I don't think I'll have that opportunity. So I'm hoping that there will be a corporation
that would be available to me so that I could be able to practice that. Right now I have to go at
the whims of, of other people. So I hope that you will revisit the transferability of permits. If it
comes up, I may have to be in the wait and see and then we'll have a drawing every four or five
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years and maybe I get a chance or not, but right now, I think that, that, that's probably not going
to be a possibility. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Yaeger. Any questions of the testifier? Seeing none, the next
individual is Mr. Phil Feliciano, and he will be followed Mien Yap.
MR. FELICIANO: Good afternoon, Council Members, Madam Chairman, my name is Phil Feliciano.
I'm the owner of Cruiser Phil's Volcano Riders. I'm a downhill bicycle tour business, and I'm
here to testify as an individual. I'm here today to respectfully urge you to broaden the scope of
the language in this amendment as it pertains to the Section 3. I believe that a company that is
allowed to transfer its permit to a new owner makes for a healthy company, one that is constantly
reinvesting in its infrastructure, equipment, and its employees, striving to offer its guests the best
possible experience, creating repeat business for its business, and for our island. Bringing people
back, adding to our economy. These businesses become the elite, the cream of the crop, follow
all the rules and regulations, and they thrive. The flip side to this are companies that will bend
the rules to suit their needs, will not invest in the long term, only in the short term, and not care
much about their future. This amendment can help fix the perception that this County's
anti-small business. You have the opportunity now to, to nurture these businesses and help the
entrepreneur to thrive. This amendment must include language that allows the transfer of the
permit to another entity with the approval of the County. The County will still retain that power,
making a perspective new owner prove it has the wherewithal to operate this new business, the
resources, and meets the County's criteria to become the new permit holder. Thank you for your
time.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Feliciano. Are there any questions of the testifier?
Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And this, this is, this is interesting and I thank you for being here.
You're saying this because bicycle tours are not allowed to transfer?
MR. FELICIANO: With the Federal permit, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh. The B&B law that we passed also are now nontransferable. And I
think that those that have food trucks cannot transfer. So what you are saying is that if we allow
this to occur, then we should look at the ability for right across-the-board for those other
permittees to be able to do so?
MR. FELICIANO: That's not what I was saying.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, okay. Then I misunderstood you.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah. I operate under two permits. I have a County Bicycle Tour permit, and a
Federal permit. The County permit, we have to renew annually.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And that one, that permit is nontransferable?
MR. FELICIANO: I looked it up. I couldn't, I couldn't see that language anywhere, whether it's
transferable or not.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. I guess I looked it up and I see where it's not. Thank you.
MR. FELICIANO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Feliciano. Any further questions? Seeing none, thank you for
your testimony. Following Mr. Feliciano, Mien Yap, followed by Carol Reimann. And,
Members, it's my intent at three o'clock to take a break and we'll take a ten-minute recess.
MS. YAP: Good afternoon, everyone. Can you hear me?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Just pull the microphone a little closer to you. Thank you.
MS. YAP: My name is Mien Yap, I came here today as an individual who love scuba diving. I love the
ocean and I appreciate what all these wonderful professionals have done. It's not an easy job.
Almost 28 years ago, I opened a Chinese restaurant named Ming Yuen. I recognize many faces
here, we've fed you many, many years. Thank you very much. . . . (chuckle).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We miss you.
MS. YAP: But why did I bring that up? Ming Yuen had closed for more than 12 years and yet till today,
I have people coming up to me raving about the restaurant and regretting that it ever closed. I
brought it up is because if we were ever told that Maui County does not allow the selling of
business transferably...transferability of any of the permit, we would never had considered
starting a business here. Me and my partners, the restaurant partners and I, brought to Maui in
1981 an international experience in operating a business and a very higher, much higher standard
to the island. I believe every entrepreneur that invest his or her energy into a business is special
and unique. Ocean activity entrepreneurs are even more so. They deserve the recognition of
them building up this unique industry for Maui together with all other industries that has put
Maui on the world map. By not allowing the transferability of the permit means when an ocean
activity operator is ready to retire and hoping to sell their business, they cannot because without
the permit, there's no beach access for these new operators. And, therefore, they cannot sell their
business. If this law becomes effective, it will penalize many old-timers who had worked very
hard building up their customer base, their businesses, and counting on selling their business to
retire. I hate the word "monopoly", but I think by not being able to transfer to a corporation and
yet just restricting it to the family will create a monopoly. Monopoly leads to complacency, it
leads to talent drain, prevent new talent to ever consider doing ocean activity--
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MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. YAP: --business in Maui. And our standard, which is world class now, will slowly decline. The
success of Maui was not an accident; it is a beautifully woven piece of paradise by talents from
all over the world and all walks of life. Please do not tear it apart. Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Yap. Are there questions of the testifier? Seeing none, thank you,
and thank you for the great food at your restaurant.
ALL: . . .(chuckle). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Open up.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I once was one of your patrons as well. I'm very sad to see you close.
Carol Reimann, and she will be followed by Mr. John Brown.
MS. REIMANN: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Members of the Committee. My name is
Carol Reimann, and I represent the Maui Hotel and Lodging Association. Our membership is
in...comprised of approximately 40 properties consisting of hotel, condos, and time shares; and
over 80 allied businesses that include all major banks, utility companies, beach operators, and
various other businesses--all who have an interest in the visitor industry. We appreciate all of the
hard work that Director Horcajo and the Department of Parks and Recreation has put into
regulating our beach parks. There's no doubt that there needs to be a balance between
commercial activities and the needs of our residents. We understand that this is a tough task and
applaud their efforts. It is a fact that the visitor industry is the economic engine of Maui. The
industry directly employs nearly 40 percent of all jobs on Maui and generates approximately
40 percent of all real property tax revenue. Tourism also contributes significantly to Maui's
economy via transient accommodation tax, fuel tax, and water fees. Mayor Charmaine Tavares
is quoted in her 2009 State of the County Address in reference to our declining economic times
as saying, not immune to this downturn is the visitor industry which generates 75 percent of our
County's economy. The industry provides a substantial amount of revenue to Maui County. In
addition, according to a special report published this Spring by Economist Dr. Leroy Laney. He
writes, Tourism is a great business to have as a pillar of economic support. In fact, it would be
hard to design a better one. Yet these businesses are repeatedly underappreciated. Beach
activity providers are an essential part of Maui's visitor industry. Through their specialized
activities they create memories for our valued visitors that ultimately cultivates loyal repeat
guests. Beach operators also provide ancillary assistance to lifeguards, maintenance crews, and
park rangers. Many of them are responsible ambassadors helping to protect our natural resources
and contribute as good stewards of the land. If the visitor industry is truly an economic engine
for Maui County, then it is our responsibility to care for this industry that supports so many of us
today. It is the Maui Hotel and Lodging Association's position that the County of Maui should
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consider the importance of tourism to our economy and enact policies that encourage and nurture
our beach operator partners. While we appreciate the current transferability of permits to family
members, not everybody has a family member who is able to continue their business. This
would be kind of like a lot, not allowing homeowners the ability to sell their home, the stripping
them of their equity and incentive to invest and upkeep their homes. There should be other legal
ways for owners to transfer their businesses. And I think Toni Davis addressed that, the State's-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. REIMANN: --policies. Please enact a legislation that will encourage our beach activity partners to
be vested in their companies which will ultimately reflect quality service, attention to safety, care
for the environment, and the most up-to-date equipment available. Thank you for the
opportunity to testify.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Reimann. Are there any questions of the testifier?
Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Carol, I'm glad we got you here because we need your help. You
represent the Hotel and Lodging, which is made up of the different hotels. I don't know
specifically what the percentage is of people that use these people that operate these businesses,
but I can almost attest that over 50 percent are our visitors being that they talk about it all the
time in their testimony. Maybe today we need to challenge you to talk to some of these hotels. I
don't know what some of these people pay in regards to if they have, they operate a business in a
business zone area, but I think that is affecting them because of high rents. Some of them maybe
don't even pay any rent and they operate some of these businesses so they're pretty fortunate, but
knowing who you...pretty well represent, is it a possibility that you could ask these people to
perhaps put more opportunities for these small businesses with affordable rents to help and
maybe put them in the area where these hotels are located? To me it would help perhaps this
situation, maybe not totally, you know, eliminate them from our beach parks but the impacts
we're concerned about. Is that something that you could go back to your association and contact
your hotel operators to maybe create some kiosk or whatever and create these places where they
can operate out of?
MS. REIMANN: I can certainly check. I think some of the hotels do outsource their activities to beach
operators. I think that's something that already takes place, but I can certainly check into it.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Carol. Are, any further questions of Ms. Reimann? Seeing
none, thank you. And our last testifier before we take our break is gonna be Mr. John Brown.
And following the return at 3:10 or at least ten minutes from the time we begin our break,
Mr. Doug Corbin will be next. Thank you. So is Mr. John Brown here? Alright. Is Mr. Corbin
here?
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MR. CORBIN (from the audience): Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Do you want to give your testimony now or you want to give it after the break?
MR. CORBIN (from the audience): After the break.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Alright. Members, we're gonna take a ten-minute break. We will be
returning at 3:10, in recess until 3:10. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

3:00 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:14 p.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(gavel). . . Aloha. The meeting of the Economic Development, Agriculture,
and Recreation Committee will reconvene. This is the meeting of September 3 rd , 2009. We left
off with our testifier whose gonna be next is Mr. Doug Corbin, and he will be followed by
Mr. Alan Cadiz. So is Mr. Corbin here?
MR. CORBIN (from the audience): Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. He is coming to the podium, and he'll be followed by Mr. Alan Cadiz.
MR. CORBIN: Is there a few more people?
CHAIR JOHNSON: No, we're, we're just beginning the meeting because we, you know, they'll be
joining us shortly, so they'll be back.
MR. CORBIN: Aloha, my name is Doug Corbin. Thank you, Council Members, that are present and,
Madam Chair, for allowing me time to speak. Some of you may know who I am, I've appeared
at many of these meetings. I think that you should listen to what I have to say because I am an
expert in the field of shore diving. I've been working off of beaches for 24 years, never had an
accident, and had many, many situations where I provided assistance to County officials, public,
people who were in trouble, people who just needed questions answered. I hold three, three
world records in scuba. I was selected as Maui's unsung hero 19...or 2007. I've been called an
ambassador of aloha. I am a main attraction in the Pacific Whale Foundation's Whale Day
Parade, which I've seen you attending many times. It's been a lot of fun. I was on
Alan Arakawa's reality check TV show on July 29 th , with a direct message to the Mayor, which I
don't think she heard. I was on the Maui Daily Show at the meeting that was held on June 26 th ,
discussing what we're talking about today. And every time I get up and talk to you folks about
what's going on, I think my words are falling on deaf ears. I've given suggestions and I've
offered my consulting services or consultation free of charge to the County. So feel free to ask
me questions about how they should handle the permit situation. Not one time has anybody ever
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contacted me and said hey, Doug, let's sit down and have some lunch, come into our office, let's
talk about what's going on, what do you think, what, what could we do to make things better.
Well, I have a couple of suggestions right now, so please listen up. First of all, I would suggest
that some of the people here that are gonna be making decisions on this get some of the facts
straight. I've heard some questions from the gallery here, and it appears that you folks really
aren't up to speed on what we've been going through. It was brought up that there were 131
permits out there. Actually, there's 139 to my knowledge. But there's not 139 individual people
taking up spaces at the beach. I hold four permits. Maui Dive Shop holds multiple permits,
Lahaina Divers hold multiple permits, many people hold multiple permits. And the reason we
have to hold multiple permits is because of the way the permit system is set up, and it's not set
up very well. We're here to talk about transferability of the permits. If the permits were not
going to expire at the end of each year, then that may be an issue; but since they do expire and
we have to go through a complete application process every single year and be approved or
disapproved, there's really no way anybody's gonna offer to sell their permit nor would any
smart businessman offer to buy a permit.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. CORBIN: It was said today that we should be ashamed of ourselves in this gallery because some
of us exploit a $50 permit that we purchased 10, 12 years ago and now sell it for $50,000. That
fact is not a fact. Nobody has sold a permit for $50,000 and anybody who would buy one for
$50,000 is out of their mind 'cause they're gonna go down next June and go what's up with the
permits and say we don't know, we're gonna figure that out. I advised the Mayor to not sign this
current law, right on television. It was signed in closed doors on August 12. We were informed
that it was signed last Friday and told that it went into effect two days ago. Well, I told them not
to sign it, I told her not to sign it because it had problems. And look where we are here today,
fixing the first problem which won't even get fixed today. We're gonna have problems with
parking situations, we're gonna have problems with the insurance situations-MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MR. CORBIN: --and there's a whole bunch more that are going to come up. So that should have never
been signed. We could've been working on that and fixing it rather than fixing a problem. It's
gonna just pop its head up again.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Corbin. Are there any questions of Mr. Corbin? Thank you very
much for your-MR. CORBIN: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --testimony. Alan Cadiz, and he'll be followed by Brian Yesland.
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MR. CADIZ: Thank you, Chairperson Johnson and Committee Members. Thank you for the
opportunity to testify on bill, EAR-20. My name is Alan Cadiz, I am owner of
HST Windsurfing School. In 2003, the Council passed a resolution to give the Parks Director
sole discretion to make administrative rules and commission to study 'em on which the rules
would be drafted. I would like to quote the CORA study.
A legally permitted CORA operation provides for greater security and, to a certain extent, safety
for visitors and residents who patronize these businesses. Additionally, CORA operations
provide service to both residents and tourist visiting Maui, enhancing their vacation experience
with the opportunity to learn and enjoy a new ocean recreational activity and explore one of the
islands' most valuable natural resources. This CORA study acknowledges these important
contributions provided by the CORA industry to the tourism economy.
That's a direct quote from the study here. If you haven't seen it, it is available on the County
website.
The mission statement for the Parks Department is, and this is another quote, Provide safe,
satisfying, and cost effective recreational opportunities for the residents of and visitors to Maui
County.
This is very similar . . . (change tape, start 2B). . . safe, satisfying, and cost-effective recreational
opportunities to residents of and visitors of Maui County. In fact, it is our expertise that is
something our Parks Department needs to truly fulfill its mission. Regarding Section 3 in the
bill, when I move on by tragedy or choice, this proposed amendment would end HST forever.
My employees, many of which who have been with me for more than a decade, will lose their
jobs. Our experience, knowledge, akamai stewardship, and good standing of excellence of an
excellent service provider will be lost. Maui County will lose the value of our brand, an
extensive local, national, and reputation (inaudible). I believe this amendment does more harm
than good when it comes to protecting the environment, the community, and Maui's reputation as
a travel destination. I believe the solution is to delete the nontransferability language from 13.04,
and include language that exist in the State rules that allows for transfer of permits within, with a
transfer fee. The State has already addressed this with the boating industry. This is not
something new; it's already been blazed, that trail. Section 1 of the bill, the reason for striking
the definition of "Ocean recreational activity" is unclear. The questions that need to be asked
are, what are the consequences, deliberate or unintentional, of striking this language. The
ramifications in respect to any proposed ocean use permit under consideration by the State
deserves more time for study. What are the obligations to the State to work with the County-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. CADIZ: --Parks Director to ensure consistency between jurisdictions? How will the State
implement these permits? Will existing CORA need a State permit? Will the new State permit
holders need a... County permit? If the Parks Director truly seeks our partnership to continue our
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mission to provide quality recreational opportunities, she would support our long-term
commitments required to provide our services at a standard of which we have set forth.
Now I'd like to address the, the issue of multiple permits or the number of permits. I probably
have the...dubious distinction of holding the most so far that I've heard. I hold 11. I didn't start
out that way, I started off with one. If you go back to 5.24 which is repealed, the original County
Code that required permits on--it was a $50 fee to get an ocean-MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MR. CADIZ: --recreation. May I continue?
CHAIR JOHNSON: You just, you're gonna have to wrap it up, Alan, I'm sorry, 'cause everybody's
gotten the same amount of time.
MR. CADIZ: I was hoping to address one of Wayne's questions regarding what happened.
CHAIR JOHNSON: What, we'll...I'll just wait and see if there's any questions, you know, on the part
of any of the Members. Are there any questions, Mr. Nishiki? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Cadiz. One fast question...the
State permit you're talking about, is that HRS 200-10?
MR. CADIZ: The State?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
MR. CADIZ: It is actually the on...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I know they have one. I'm looking at one for mooring, harbors.
MR. CADIZ: Yes, it's-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Is that what you're talking about?
MR. CADIZ: --in regards to boating?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, in, in regards to the transferability of-MR. CADIZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --mooring areas?
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MR. CADIZ: Yes, I don't know the exact language, but I was hoping to present that at a later time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Okay. It says here may transfer ownership of the vessel
from personal ownership to corporate, to corporate or, or other business ownership without
terminating the right to moor or operate the vessel under the permit or permits. The existing
permit or permits shall be reissued in the name of the transferee corporation or other business
anti [sic], entity. I think that's the one you're trying to...
MR. CADIZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Thank you very much, Mr. Cadiz, for
being here, and I understand you have more you wanna share.
MR. CADIZ: Well, just...I wanted to try and clarify how the permits multiplied; and that is they,
originally, they were issued as ocean rec. permits and you, you got one, you could anywhere to
any park. Now over time that, the number of parks has been reduced and when it went from 5.24
to 13.04, the Finance Department was issuing the permits, I believe, per, per activity. When the
Parks Department took it over, they, they continued to collect per activity; and although I did
windsurfing at Kanaha Beach Park, I started teaching surfing and kitesurfing. So I got three
permits for that, and they also allowed for alternate locations--the south side, if the surf was too
big or the wind was blowing the wrong way, so we had alternate locations. And then when the
parks issued the latest round, they said no, it's not per activity, it's per park. So now it's per park,
per activity. So I pay for three permits for Kanaha Beach Park which originally was an ocean
recreation permit. I now pay for surfing, windsurfing, and kitesurfing.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What do those cost you?
MR. CADIZ: Well, originally they were $50 and then the price went up to $250--this was set by Budget
and Finance--and then more recently they went to $500.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So you have 11 of 'em and do they all cost you $500 each?
MR. CADIZ: Yes, they did. Now they'd...also under the, the new, newer rules that if you didn't renew
a permit, that it would not be renewed. So although the majority of permits and parks I've...very
infrequently. I mean when it blows strong Kona winds, we go to the other side; and that doesn't
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happen very often, a few days of the year. So I'm really only utilizing that permit a few days of
the year, but if I don't renew it, I will not be able to renew it in the future. And that the
monopoly that's been talked about...originally anyone could get a permit, there was no
monopoly. But because they were issued continuously to anyone that met the requirements, all
of a sudden there were too many and the market was oversaturated.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You heard, you heard me ask my question earlier and I was concerned
about how hard or how easy it is to get a renewal. Because I think that's really important
because even without the situation with the transferability the, or the inability to transfer, if you
have to compete openly at the end of every permit, then you're always, you know, under the
threat of I may not get this when I apply, but it seems like they've been renewed pretty
generously year after year after year. Is that correct?
MR. CADIZ: Well, I believe in the provision of, of the current 13.04 on, you can renew a pennit...it's
not, it's not like you're trying to get a new permit every time. But I believe there's been a
moratorium on permits since 2003 and since a couple of days ago, there's an official cap on the
number of permits.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, thank you very much for answering my questions, and if you have
any further information that you'd like to share with us, I doubt that this is gonna get decided
today. So please feel free to email us or send us a written testimony. We will look at it. Thank
you.
MR. CADIZ: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Alan.
MR. CADIZ: Darn.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . .(chuckle). . .
MR. CADIZ: . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Nishiki? You thought you would escape, right, Alan?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Hi, Alan-MR. CADIZ: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: He's ready. . . .(chuckle). . .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --good to see you.
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MR. CADIZ: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I was curious about the concern of not enough policing, and I have
heard from people that you've got people that are operating in the parks that don't have permits.
How, how much is this, how much is it, is this kind of activity going on?
MR. CADIZ: I, I know that it does happen...it's really hard to say how much of it is going on. I don't
think that much, I know that it does go on, but I also have for the last four or five years known
that the rules--that just went into effect--were gonna try and address some of those and that
enforcement officers that have been in place for quite some time, even enforcement officers that
we asked for in previous meetings, they have had their hands tied because the rules haven't been
finished. And I do, the rules are extensive on--one of those things that you had spoken about
earlier was the, the threat to the environment for our businesses. Well, one of the things, the
considerations that we had talked about was the environment awareness program. And that's, I
hope, will address that problem. I believe that since the last time probably--what was it?--in
2003, there's been considerable changes. Just at that time, they, you had drafted new regulations
on I think closing some parks or some...on requiring certain stipulations for permit holders, for
example, one of 'em was to get a tax...tax clearance-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Uh-huh.
MR. CADIZ: --and for someone who's, you know, operating outside of the law right from the beginning
would have trouble getting a tax clearance. Those people are gone. So it's been, it's been harder
for even legitimate operators to get permits. But on the other hand, you have to be careful that if
you make the rules and regulations too difficult, it will drive legitimate people to go undercover
and I, I'd...or at least the people that might be out there operating legally to stay low, but I, I
would hope that the enforcement officers could address that problem.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And you heard me and I, I know that wind conditions and, and
location for windsurfing especially, but I don't know what other permits you hold. At different
resort hotels, be it on the west side or the south side, is there a lock with certain operators there?
Have you tried to make inroads to get into...at least be there so people can talk to you and then
maybe take 'em to Kanaha or wherever? Has that, is that anything that we need to look at
possibly?
MR. CADIZ: Well, for me, I think my business is unique and as well as a lot of 'em. I specialize in
wind sports, and the north shore is the windy side of the island, the resort side is the sheltered
side. So although many of our visitors stay over there, a lot of my local clientele lives on the
north side of the island where the wind is. They want to be close to the wind sports or they're
close to the best place in the world for wind sports. And I do have, you know, thousands of
residents that have come through my program.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, so being, having a presence at a hotel and having the ability to, for
a, for a guest perhaps not to venture or having to call or look up is not anything that you could
perhaps, or could perhaps help you? I mean if you never tried it, you don't know. So...
MR. CADIZ: You mean as far as having a beach location in front of a hotel?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Uh...
MR. CADIZ: Or having a concierge sell my program?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, I, I don't know if that, that...you wanna have that because, you
know-MR. CADIZ: I'm not sure-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --(inaudible due to interruption)-MR. CADIZ: --I understand your question.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, the, the question is just having that exposure there...I don't
know how, maybe you need to think about it.
MR. CADIZ: Possibly, but I, I can't provide the services that I do, kitesurfing and windsurfing-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Because it's wind?
MR. CADIZ: --because of lack of wind over there. It would, I wouldn't get too many patrons.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Alan.
MR. CADIZ: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any further questions, Members? Thank you very much. Brian Yesland, and he'll
be followed by Ms. Pamela Tumpap. And, Members, we will be losing quorum at 4:30. We
have about ten more testifiers, so we'll get through as much as we can and I'll allow the
Administration to, you know, give their presentation. And, Mr. Yesland, I'm sorry for
interrupting-MR. YESLAND: . . .(inaudible). . .
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CHAIR JOHNSON: --but I just wanted to let the people in the audience know that if they do have
written testimony, more than likely this issue will--because we're gonna run out of time--it will
have to be deferred. Okay. So, Mr. Yesland.
MR. YESLAND: Yes, my name is Brian Yesland, I own Kelii's Kayak Tours over in Kihei. I appreciate
the opportunity to comment on the...proposed amendments. I want to comment specifically
towards Section 3, which is nontransferability. When I first read the proposed amendment, I
asked myself how does the, how does these changes benefit the community, small business, or
the County government? And to be honest with you, I could not come up with a single answer.
Quite simply, if a business needs to transfer ownership of the business in some fashion, and that
business cannot continue on with the permit it needs to operate, the business simply is forced to
terminate. And that doesn't benefit anybody in the community. Through longevity, these
business acquire vast experience in their disciplines, and that translates into offering safe
products year over year to our visitors and the local community. Maui's economy, as everybody
has heard and understands, is a tourist-based economy. And these small businesses are an
integral part of the tourism community. All of these businesses, through the years, market their
services in an indirect way Maui as a destination of choice to perspective tourists worldwide.
Many of our customers are repeat or referred by word of mouth, and this only happens when
businesses are able to develop long-term brand and quality reputations over many years. Safe
products, quality service, and long-term brand stability reflects positively on our island as a
tourist destination. All businesses over time need to change ownership. As a business runs its
course, at some point, there's gonna be an ownership change whether it's due to reasons of
health, family needs, age or other reasons; it might be to take on a partner to enhance the
business or to raise capital to improve products and services. When a healthy, stable long-term
business with experienced employees, quality reputation all developed over many years, and a
business that has abided by County rules, paid its taxes while doing business is forced to close its
doors for no other reason than government regulation, it does not benefit nor does it reflect
positively on our community. It is in the best interest of the community to have small businesses
that are stable, long-term participants in the local market. It is a benefit for the community,
County government, and small business to allow these businesses to transfer the experience the
company and its employees have developed over many years along with reputation and brand
that's associated with the community of Maui in an orderly and organized fashion, to basically
have a system that allows a small business to change its stockholders or ownership. The State
has dealt with the issue through the years in regulation covering similar businesses in boating,
and it has come to the conclusion that it makes sense to allow a business to change stockholders
or ownership-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. YESLAND: --without losing authority to operate. I ask that you defer the decision on this
amendments today and consider language that is similar to the State's language for ownership
change.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Yesland. Are there any questions of Mr. Yesland?
Seeing none, thank you very much for your testimony. Ms. Pamela Tumpap, and she'll be
followed by Bob Straub.
MS. TUMPAP: Aloha, Chair Johnson and Members of the Committee. I'm Pamela Tumpap, President
of the Maui Chamber of Commerce. And I'm here on behalf of our organization which
represents many diverse businesses throughout the island, all of whom directly or indirectly
benefit from the visitor industry. I'm right, or I'm here to ask that this bill be held due to the
language dealing with nontransferability.
Visitors come to Maui to experience our many wonders, and beach activity operators show them
a side of Maui that they would not otherwise have an opportunity to see. They highlight the
natural beauty of our islands, and engage, educate, and excite visitors; giving them unforgettable
memories that bring them back time and time again. In addition to being an integral part of the
visitor industry, beach operators contribute to our overall economy, provide many jobs, serve our
community by providing ancillary support and are responsible ambassadors and stewards of our
beaches and ocean resources. Many are small businesses; and like most businesses right now,
they need help and relief, not further regulation that limits options and investment.
Our organization embraces the triple bottom line view of sustainability--economy, environment,
and social well being. And we understand the importance of balancing these issues with respect
to beach usage. We know it's not an easy task; however, this bill includes language that is
harmful to beach operators and does not better protect the environment nor the public's use of the
beaches.
Specifically, the proposed language removes a business's ability to sell their business with the
acquired permits. Businesses are often sold to non-family members (persons other than spouses,
children, or reciprocal beneficiaries), with permits acquired which are considered valuable assets
of the business. It is my understanding that this has already been done within the County. We've
heard numbers of five, six, or more businesses that have been sold this way with the permits,
which should, seems to me, sets a precedence and, therefore, this practice should be allowed to
continue. Not allowing the permits to be transferred with ownership in the business now would
significantly lower the value of these businesses, decrease investment, and could hamper sales
altogether. It would quickly devalue businesses so that many loyal local operators who have
worked hard and invested to build and sustain their business could be in jeopardy.
Additionally, the new nontransferability language seems counterintuitive to the advantages
offered by allowing transferability, which encourages investment in quality operations and where
the County benefits from the new owner's assumption of permits and liabilities, including back
taxes at...permit, addressing permit complaints and more.
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Therefore, we ask that this bill be held. The language on the nontransferability is unwanted and
unnecessary and the beach operators, as well as the visitor industry overall, need and deserve our
support. And I just wanna add-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. TUMPAP: --a quick comment. There's been talk about businesses being sold for a lot of money
and kind of associating that with possibly selling the permit. And we've heard numbers of
50,000, $100,000. Well, businesses, these beach operators, may sell for $50 or $100,000. In
fact, Maui Dive Shop who just made a significant investment in a new vessel might sell for
millions of dollars if sold, but that would not be the value of the permit, that would be the value
of the overall business operation with all of their assets, with the investment they've made in
employing...numerous people, we heard 100 people currently, with their vessels, with their
trucks, with their commercial real estate and many other assets. And that needs to be taken into
consideration and certainly put in the appropriate context.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Tumpap.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any questions of the testifier?
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Perfect timing. You talk about what is, it is worth to these
businesses, and I think none of us disagree nor is it any of our intent to affect them. However,
however, you, in your letter says we know it is not an easy task; however, this bill includes
language that is harmful to beach operators and does not better protect our environment nor the
public's use of the beach. Have you been able to ascertain--and again, you may want to give this
answer later; it's not a trick question--but what the quality of life...these people live here-MS. TUMPAP: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --other people live here is worth?
MS. TUMPAP: What the, how one defines the quality of life?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What it is, what it is worth? You know we talk about environmental
degradation, that whole gamut and...that's important for people that do business.
MS. TUMPAP: I...
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So what is that worth, Pam?
MS. TUMPAP: I agree the quality of life is hugely important and it's something that, as you point out,
these business owners are Maui residents, they care about the environment. It is not business
against the environment, it never has been, but the question that I'm raising here is what does the
specific clause on transferability and in effect actually nontransferability, not allowing the permit
to go with the sale of a corporation or other business entity, do to protect beach access, do to
protect someone's use of the beach?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MS. TUMPAP: I, I don't see a correlation between that, but I certainly as I know the industry does
believe in, as does the Chamber, we have to protect uses on the beach for both residents and
visitors alike, and we want it to be a quality experience because enjoying the beach does add to
our quality of life. How we get to study on that, I don't know, but I, I can tell you this, I'll give it
a lot of thought and I'll certainly bring it up to our board and other organizations.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, yeah, because you, you bring up economy and, and, and people
are using this environment. You, you heard Uncle Charlie, and, and, and I'm not saying what he
said is true or may not be true; however, however, he talked about Molokini and what has
occurred there. You know who uses it, okay. You know, and this is business. Okay. We talk
about the reefs for surfing or, or, or, or whatever that are being impacted...you, you know, I, I, I
like the Chamber someday, maybe not today, gather your expertise before you make a statement.
Talk about these issues of quality of life because that's worth money.
MS. TUMPAP: I...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and-MS. TUMPAP: I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --our residents along with business that do business, you need to
address this.
MS. TUMPAP: Well, I think you make the assumption that we haven't or that we aren't. We discuss
quality of life quite a bit and, again, it's, it's...where's the point on the line and what are the
tradeoffs and how do we find win-win solutions that keep businesses operational; that keep
employment opportunities available while we're also doing the same thing. How do we protect
the environment? You know, I think that, that's something that we, you talk about coming and,
and getting involved. We're here testifying on issues like this with our industry members all the
time so that we can be a part of these discussions. This is a community discussion and it is a
discussion that you as an elected official and the body here will help determine that point on the
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line, and all of us here are contributing to that discussion so that we can address quality of life
and find out what it means to us collectively.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, and I, I, I guess, Pam, being that you represent a big
organization here in Maui County, and, and it is a business end, we'd like to hear more concrete
directions because I think we want to work with you people, but if it is empty with really no
concrete solutions, and you may need to go back to your board. Please do and please get back to
us. Thank you.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Any further questions? Thank you, Pamela.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Bob Straub is our next testifier and he'll be followed by Ms. Barbara Guild.
MR. STRAUB: Aloha, my name is Bob Straub. I'm here as an individual, as a retired special events
specialist, and the first thing I'd like to do...it's been ten months since I've come to the floor and
etched in my mind is what you guys did for me and I appreciate it, and it will forever be there.
Thank you.
Okay, for my three minutes. Based on some of the questions asked by Council, please allow me
to develop a minute or two of ORAP history before addressing the transferability. County
Council approved the transfer of the ORAP permit process from the DMV to the Parks and
Recreation Department with two stipulations. First, that they complete an environmental impact
study; and second, develop administrative rules. Upon completion of the EIS, myself and two
other County employees worked for two years to compete, complete these rules. This was
accomplished in November of 2006, after a total of 18 sports-specific meetings, all these people
here, and others that showed up for these meetings. We met with all the commercial operators,
they were part of the package. With the change in Administration in 2006 because of the
election, the Parks Director, under Alan Arakawa, did not set a specific date for the public
hearing. It required 30 days notice and due to the holidays, et cetera, he just gave a range of
February 2007 for the required public hearing. Enter Tamara Horcajo in January 2007, as the
Director of Parks. She began to change the rules immediately. A makeover of the rules and
two-plus years of work began to take place. Elimination of further input from myself and the
two other employees also began with her new way of handling the ORAP administrative rules
process. Fast forward to number three on this particular issue, which we're asking. I, I just think
it's got to be deferred to get more information--transferability. During the two years, it was
decided by Corporation Counsel, prior to Jeff, that through these meetings and deliberation, that
transferability, transferability was in the rule to ensure that the commercial operators would not
transfer their permit to a non-employee for any given day or any period of time. The people that
displayed the permits as required, they were required to display permits in their cars; the people
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that were displaying had to be employees of the company. Jobs on Maui created by the
businesses-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. STRAUB: --it had nothing to do with selling the business. It had everything to do with protecting
the integrity of the process and a professionalism of the commercial operators. I will state that
there were at least five businesses--someone else already mentioned it--sold to new owners while
I was in the special events specialist position and responsible for issuing those permits. The
permit process changed, it's now $500 per park and what have you, and that's okay. At that time
the County lawyers determined that the LLCs or corporations can sell their business and include
their permits as an asset to the business just like any other entity. By allowing this, you maintain
the integrity of professionals and the added advantage of these professionals training people in
the ocean properly-MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MR. STRAUB: --professionals dealing with people that are learning about our environment. The fact
that the three original key County personnel were iced out of the rule changes, that orchestrated
by Tamara Horcajo, left out the history of all the meetings that were held in the two years that I
was involved.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Bob...
MR. STRAUB: I am requesting, I am requesting that Section 1 and Section 3 be deferred from further
action until such time there's clarification of these two issues. The fact that the State has an item
that allows the sale of a business on the ocean must mean that there's a history of information
and a process that was deemed to be okay and legal in the State of Hawaii.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Bob. Yeah, you're over, you're over by one minute.
MR. STRAUB: Oh, I'm sorry-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. STRAUB: --I didn't hear you. I...yeah, okay. Sorry. . . .(chuckle). . .
AUDIENCE: . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: You have such a booming voice, Bob.
MR. STRAUB: I'm sorry.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: No, it's alright, it's okay. Questions? Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good afternoon, Bob. Good to see you
again. Can you provide us a copy of your testimony? . . . (change tape, start 3A).. .
MR. STRAUB: Absolutely. I will email it to you this evening.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. STRAUB: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Any further questions? Thank you very much, Bob, and as you heard
earlier, this will not, in all likelihood, it's, it's gonna be deferred and, you know, we'll take it up
at a future-MR. STRAUB: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --meeting.
MR. STRAUB: And I, I will offer along with the other people that have, I will offer my assistance in
trying to establish some...
CHAIR JOHNSON: We can use all the constructive help that we can-MR. STRAUB: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --possibly muster. Thank you, Bob.
MR. STRAUB: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I have one question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Bob, you're not escaping yet. Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Do you have that written legal opinion or can you give me the name of
the Corporation Counsel if you spoke directly to him or her?
MR. STRAUB: There were three different attorneys assigned to this project. Two of 'em were before
Jeffrey. I, their names escape me right now. To talk to...I, you know, just like Jeffrey and I
spoke in, in the hallway next to the thing it was, yeah, whatever, whatever. There was no real
communication other than, other than the Mango Manny. We had a problem with one individual
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company in Kihei at South Kalama Park, which was specifically illegal as established by County
Council to operate there, and we had a continuing problem. And I don't know who the powers to
be made the decisions et cetera, et cetera, with regards to having Mango Manny sell his business.
But he sold it as a corporation, as an LLC, which he was allowed to establish so that he can sell
the business; and it was acceptable at that time, and there have been others as mentioned since
then.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Nishiki, do you want the Chair to try to obtain-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, yeah-CHAIR JOHNSON: --that opinion?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --I guess we will pursue it during our Committee and questions in
regards to-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You don't remember any, getting any written opinion? It was just
verbal.
MR. STRAUB: Well, the opinions changed as, as we went forward here. As, and that's why once I
heard these changes and stuff like this, that's, I know that it wasn't, my integrity was in question
I felt, and that's why I came forward with regards to some of the information, because I think
things were changed without appropriate input from the right people.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, no, no, no...that's not the point. I'm not talking about Tamara,
I'm talking about while you were there getting this information, while you were in your
position...
MR. STRAUB: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ...did you get a written opinion so that now the communication to
allow Mr. Manny to sell his operation could occur? That, that is the (inaudible due to
interruption)-MR. STRAUB: There was something in writing, but I'm not sure who, where, where it originated or
who was involved. Like I said, the powers to be made those decisions and we were told that-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But you never get a-MR. STRAUB: --it came down to me.

- 47 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 3, 2009

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --you remember getting a written opinion?
MR. STRAUB: I think so. I, I, I would say there probably was. I would say there was because it had to
be, it was a negotiated issue. I would think that there was something in writing.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. STRAUB: Yeah. And by, and can I just mention one other thing-CHAIR JOHNSON: Um...
MR. STRAUB: --just about Molokini?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. STRAUB: I understand there's a report out over the last 20 years that Molokini is in better shape
today because of the boating companies than it had been before. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you, Bob.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Barbara Guild, and she will be followed by Mary Jane Caldwell.
MS. GUILD. I, I'm here as an individual. My name is Barbara Guild. And first of all, I'd like to say
that there was a mention made that there were no locals in the audience. I think everyone here is
local, if there is...
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
MS. GUILD Also, as far as the amendments are concerned, these amendments, I noticed--oh, okay.
Did you all hear my local comment? Okay, that everyone's here local as far as I can tell. Okay,
the...as far as these three amendments are concerned, when you read the second page of this, it
says that the bracketed part will be repealed. Well Section 1, the entire Section 1, will be
repealed and that, to me, is a big mistake because it excludes from these ocean recreational
activities that are mentioned, the kayaking, snorkeling, et cetera, that they would not be excluded
from the State of Hawaii Division of Boating and Recreation or the United States Coast Guard
from getting permits. And once these people that are running these very local businesses here in
Maui would be required to have State of Hawaii permits as well as Coast Guard permits, it would
be very difficult for them to, to renew their permits. Well, the other two sections, it says that the
underlined part will be...what it, what would be new to the, to the rules. But I feel that this
amendment is unjust and that it's not fair. It's against the motives and the aims of the Parks and
Recreation Department, that the published aim of this Department--and I pulled it up again on
.
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the internet--it's, it's their mission statement and this is it, quote: Provide safe, satisfying, and
cost effective recreational opportunities for the residents of and visitors to Maui County.
If that's their mission, I feel that their restrictions imposed by this amendment cannot be...that
this mission cannot be accomplished in a fair and just manner. It seems very unjust to me and
from hearing the testimony today, I must agree that it feels very unjust.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Barbara. Are there any questions of Ms. Guild? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
MS. GUILD. Okay. Well, thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Appreciate your testimony. Mary Jane Caldwell?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (from the audience): She had to leave.
CHAIR JOHNSON: She had to leave. Okay, followed by David Dorn, followed by Erik Stein.
MR. DORN: Good afternoon, Council Members and Lady Chairperson. My name is David Dorn, I'm
the owner of Action Sports Maui Water Sports School. I'm against this bill. Before I start my
testimony, I'd just like to rebut a lot of these misconceptions that are perpetuated about ocean
recreational activity operators like myself. It seems that always, every opportunity, people would
take a dig at us and make some assertions that I refute. One of the, a couple of comments earlier
on from testifiers were mischaracterizations of us. Wayne Nishiki said something about
environmental degradation, and we dealt with that issue with the Environmental Impact Study
that was done. It was found, there was no environment degradation done by operators. We spent
the last six years defending our characters and that's not what's at issue here today.
So getting back to my testimony. I strongly recommend that the Council defer the passage of
this bill until it has been properly reviewed by Corp. Counsel, affected parties, permit holders,
and CORA operators. We had six years to work on the CORA rules and we now have only had a
few days to study this bill. We should not rush into accepting this bill because it seems to have
very serious problems and many unintended consequences. The content of this bill has the
potential to undermine our entire permitting system and could create serious hardship for permit
holders, their staff, and families. This proposed bill is ill-timed and unclear on its objectives. In
this bill's proposal, it states in the definition the purpose of the proposed bill is to clarify the
nontransferability provision and allow CORA permits to be transferred to a spouse or a
reciprocal beneficiary, a child or permit holder, and delete the definition of "Ocean recreational
activity". This defmition makes it sounds as if this bill would allow the, the definition to be
more permissive; however, the new wording actually makes the provision far more restrictive.
But what is the reason for all this and why now? In Section 1, definite, definition for recreational
activity, repealing the definition of "Ocean recreational activity" will change the structure and
foundation of the County permit system. The reasons for the deletion of this passage are not
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entirely clear. However, this existing definition has served us for many years. Deleting this
passage may have unintended effect to transfer jurisdiction from County to State and creates the
need for duplications of State and County permits. In Section 2, "Reciprocal beneficiaries", the
reciprocal beneficiaries clause is commendable in its attempt to acknowledge nontraditional
families; however, it is limited, this limited definition alone discriminates against the equal rights
of other family members, siblings, heirs, and successors. In the future revisions of this bill, this
redefinition of transferability should also include relatives, heirs, and successors. In Section 3,
nontransferability, this section does not clarify trans..., nontransferability, it actually redefines it.
It does not allow for more, but overall, it actually is more restrictive and more punitive.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. DORN: Wording--one more minute, please--wording in this section appears to restrict the conduct
of corporations and limit their ability to function normally. This creates an unprecedented
restriction on CORA permit holders. Adding any such restrictions could infringe on the rights of
business owners to conduct normal business actions with regards to changes in shares and
members. This part of the proposed ordinances appears to be overreaching and unethical. The
current definition refers to nontransferability of the permit, not nontransferability of the business.
If this bill is passed as is, there could be reasonable expectations of challenges to the legitimacy
of this provision. Therefore, the wording of this passage should be carefully reviewed by legal
counsel as to the potential liability arising from its implementation. The Corporation Counsel
and Parks Department should take into consideration the precedence they, themselves, have
already set regarding transfers of business with permits. Again, I ask the Council Members to
carefully consider the potential problems of passing this bill until it's been adequately reviewed
and revised. I ask that you refer-MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MR. DORN: --defer the passage of this bill until it can be achieved. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Dorn. Thank you for your written testimony, too. Are there any
questions of the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, and we're running out of time. So in all
likelihood, you're, you're gonna get your wish. Erik Stein, and he'll be followed by
Joel Richman.
MR. STEIN: Good afternoon, my name is Erik Stein, I'm a CORA permit holder. I also own
Extended Horizons. I've been running scuba diving operations here for 27 years. Closer to the
mike? I have a small business, not a big corporation, but I'm looking at the big corporations
here--they're also small businesses, people like Lahaina Divers and Maui Dive Shop. I run, to
run a small business, it requires above all else confidence. Confidence is being able to provide a
daily job for the people that are hired; confidence in being able to raise capital or get a loan when
times are tough like right now; and confidence in knowing that the huge investment in
equipment, learning the needs of the clients, the time it takes to build relationships with vendors,
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with banks and with customers; will pay dividends by being a business that promotes itself with
integrity, consistency, and a quality product. The ability to make this investment requires
confident business running, and the business when it's running has longevity. Without the
confidence and longevity, there'd be no sense at all in making a long-term investment in the
business itself. Many small businesses are passed on to family or employees that have learned
the business by working it. Without the opportunity for longevity or to make the huge leap from
learning to owning, there's less reason for the better quality employees to stick around and work
a small business or be confident that it's even worth sticking around. Without confidence, there's
no job security for the employees. Employees by their nature are more risk adverse than small
business owners, knowing that the business they're helping create could end just because the
owner gets sick or any number of other reasons an owner's unable or unwilling to carry on as a
disincentive to wanting to work at that business. This bill is bad for job creation. Jobs are the
engine of the taxation that pays all the cost to help fund government. Being a job killer is reason
enough for this bill not to pass. Lack of confidence means no long-term investment, no job
creation, no ability to raise funds for reinvestment; and pushes healthy and struggling businesses
towards apathy. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Stein. Are there any questions? Thank you very much for your
testimony. And Mr. Joel Richman, and he will be followed by Brett Lickie.
MR. RICHMAN: Good afternoon, Madam Chairman, Members of the Committee. Thank you for the
opportunity to address you. I am not an ocean recreational operator, I make no money from it, I
have no employees. I actually am a recreational kite surfer. However, I'm a little different from
most recreational kite surfers because I am the FAA Waiver Holder for the North Shore of, of
Maui. What that means is that nobody can kite within five miles of the airport unless they
operate under my waiver, and if I wasn't the fool that stuck my neck out, nobody would be kiting
at all within five miles of the airport.
AUDIENCE: . . .(chuckle). . .
MR. RICHMAN: When they talk about angels and fools, I guess they're talking about me. It's really
important to me and my function, my function as the waiver holder is basically to educate the
public to keep them, kite surfers, visitors and locals, to keep them away from airport, to keep
them in line with the FAA regulations, and there's numbers of 'em--I won't go through there
now. The...the Maui County recognizes my permission because they will not license under
CORA a kite surfing organization unless they have the approval of me and my associate, the
association that I'm President of, of which is the Maui Kite Surfing Association. We're not an
industry association, we're a recreational association. We exist and the reason I do this is so
people can come and kite. I don't get paid to kite, my kids watch and my kids do, they're pros.
They're also, they're born and bred on Maui and I hope they have a future in the industry.
Nontransferability would not be a good idea from a safety perspective. I am lucky right now that
over the years, I've been able to be aided in educating the public about staying away from the
airport and low-flying planes and other...and other people by the, the companies like
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David Dorn and Action Sports and some of these other companies, we meet regularly, we meet
with the FAA, we meet with the lifeguards. I see Archie over there, he's been a big help. All our
goals is the same, we want a safe place for ocean recreation. I'm not in it for money, I'm not in
it for overcrowding, I'm not trying to kick the Hawaiians out of here. Whether I'm a local or
not. . .(inaudible). . .I've been here for 29 years. Maybe my kids are locals 'cause they were
born here. It doesn't help me to replace established businesses with fly-by-night companies. If
you guys take away the incentive for people to profit from their work aside from being like
un-American, and sounding like something we used to call communist or socialist--I mean,
we're a free country, this is free enterprise, that's our system, capitalism. Thomas Jefferson said
the government that governs least governs best. I'm a lawyer, I went to law school for years to
learn how to practice law. I don't know how many years you guys went learning how to write
law, but I would say that this particular law is overbroad, it' s not well written. If there's a
problem with overcrowding, deal with it. If there's a problem with not, too many haoles on the
beach making money, deal with it. But to say that somebody who has a business, they put their
life and their time and their experience and the people that work for them can't profit from their
business, can't carry on, they can only give it to their family if they have one, if the family wants
it, it's insane. We're in bad economic times, we're living in a County that's made it really hard
on the north shore, where I live, the vacation rentals, everything else.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MR. RICHMAN: You guys wanna make it worse or better? Be intelligent. If there's a problem, deal
with it precisely, don't go after a mosquito with a machine gun.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr.--thank, thank you, Mr. Richman. Are there any questions of Mr. Richman? I
just wanna thank you also because I know years ago, when we dealt with that FAA waiver, if you
had not been so kind as to offer to continue that, it would've put many businesses out. So I
really want to thank you for that. Mr. Brett Lickie, and he'll be followed by Gary Ahrnsbrak. I
guess Brett's not here. Gary Ahrnsbrak? And the last person signed up to testify, following
Mr. Ahrnsbrak, is Kiva Rivers.
MR. AHRNSBRAK: Good afternoon. Good afternoon. Thank you very much for the opportunity to
testify. My name is Gary Ahrnsbrak, I've owned Ultra Dive and Water Sports for 12
years...worked with the company for 17 years; and Ultra Dive has a history of over 20 years of
service on Maui. We're in-house in the hotels in Wailea, so we're one of the...companies that
you might be addressing, Mr. Nishiki. As for Section 1--actually, we'll go on to Section 3. It's
an interpretation of what transferability actually means. In 1997, when we first had to have
permits, we were notified by a County police officer that he needed proof of employment for one
of our employees. He said that he needed to see a check stub to show that our employee was not
a private contractor. That was the original interpretation of the transfer of, of permits. We could
not subcontract or transfer the permit to another business entity. That was echoed by Wesley Lo,
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the Director of Finance, who was running the permitting process in those days. I sat in his office
and he told me that we had to, we had to have employees representing our permits. I don't
believe that the original idea was to limit the legal transfer of an asset in our company if we were
to transfer shares or sell it outright. It was a non-issue because we have always had employees
working for us complete with benefits, with appropriate health insurance, workmen's comp.
insurance and payroll taxes. The meaning of transferability has been reinterpreted to mean that
we no longer have legitimate control of a very important asset, one that gives equity to our
company. Without, without that equity, we have very little incentive to invest in our own
company; without that equity, it's difficult to obtain loans that are needed to keep our gear up to
standards, our insurance in good stand, in standing, our certification's current and our ability to
keep professional crew of employees available to meet the needs of our guest. Keeping the
transfer of a corporation's assets legal and controlled is also in the best interest of the County of
Maui as well because included in these assets are the responsibilities of the businesses such as
taxes, debt, lawsuits, et cetera. At least five corporations have already been sold or transfer,
transferred, so precedence has been set. I would respectfully suggest that you refer to the State
model of transferring commercial and boating permits, charge a transfer fee, demand
recordkeeping, and good accountability.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Ahrnsbrak. Are there any questions of the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. And our final testifier is Kiva Rivers. Is there anyone else that wants to
sign up? This will be the last call for this meeting, but there will be a continuation of this
dialogue.
MR. RIVERS: Hello, everyone.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Rivers.
MR. RIVERS: Thank you. Thank you, Council Members, for your time and listening to me and my
testimony today. I have been listening all day long to both sides of, you know, everyone's
opinions and I can definitely understand everyone's position in this, but I am, I guess just
speaking from an individual who's grown up here his whole life--I actually went to Iao Preschool
right off the way here, and have grown up here my whole life. And I'm just wondering if the
transferability, it seems to me the transferability word equals selling of the business. And so if
businesses are gonna be sold for 50, upwards of 100, you know, dollars and so forth, how is a
local kid like myself gonna be given a chance to obtaining a permit when a local kid like myself
has no way of ever reaching that kind of financial, you know, a balloon of money to afford to buy
one of these companies that might be looking to transfer their business. You know, so it's really
shoving out the small guys or like the local people here where I consider myself local, and
making it really difficult for us to ever be given a chance to obtaining a surfing permit and be
giving, given the opportunity to, to enjoy what we love to do and continue to do what we do and
stay here on Maui and just that, you know, it's, it's really frustrating because, you know, some
gentleman mentioned he has eight permits, and the other gentleman mentioned he has five
permits, and they really don't use any of them. So you have permits out there that no one's using
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and then on the other hand, you have local kids who are, you know, very well qualified in my
opinion, looking to start their own business, looking to start a dba or a little small LLC and
they're never gonna be given the chance to do so because we can't afford $100,000 to buy one of
these established surf schools or windsurf schools, which I totally respect. I know that's hard for
you maybe to understand it from me now--I totally, I totally get that--but I want to know maybe
you can answer the question for me. When will I or any of my local friends who have grown up
here their whole lives be given a chance to obtain a permit to create a lifestyle for ourselves--not
an extravagant lifestyle, but a comfortable lifestyle to stay here on the island and raise our
families? You know if anyone can answer that, I'd be more than happy to hear that, but I
just--you know, if, if the transferability continues, they're just gonna keep getting transferred,
keep getting sold to, you know, whoever might have moved here 5 years ago, 20 years ago. I
mean it doesn't really matter, but to be honest, as you all know here, it's pretty hard to make a
decent living, let alone save up a nest egg of 20 grand which is way farfetched, but 50 and 100,
and $200,000, it's just never gonna happen. So my question to you is when do you draw a line
and start letting some of, you know, some of the local kids be given a chance? One, one option
or idea I came up with was like a type A permit and a type B permit. Type A permit would be for
all permit holders that are operating bigger companies and corporations, people that take out
bigger groups, in groups of three or more; and then a type B permit, which would be for people
that just want to do private and semi-private lessons, so it'd be two or less. So it'd be like a
permit A and a permit B, that might be one avenue to help free up some opportunity for local
kids like myself and other friends that have grown up here, surfing since I could barely walk, you
know, being given the chance to perform the services, you know, that you've all been given a
chance to do for many years now. So...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
MR. RIVERS: So thank you for that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Rivers. Are there any questions of Mr. Rivers? Seeing none,
thank you very much-MR. RIVERS: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --for your testimony.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: And our, we have one additional testifier who signed up, Ms. Renee Umberger,
and following her testimony, the Chair will close public testimony for this meeting.
MS. UMBERGER: Thank you for the opportunity. I'm gonna try and speak quickly. I believe the
purpose of this ordinance is to reduce marine tourism companies by creating a mechanism for
forced attrition. Now forced attrition implies that something is oversized, and that raises the
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question, are ocean activities really oversized or do they just artificially appear that way? So
then I wonder why would this body vote to allow more development, bringing even more people
to Maui and then turn around and vote to severely reduce quality marine recreational
opportunities...visitors and residents come here to participate in? Well, it must be because you
believe you're doing something good for Maui, like bringing the fish back. When
Floyd Miyazono, the previous Parks Director, told us that operators scared the fish away, and
that's where all these rules were coming from, I had an idea of what this was all about. So if
some of this Council also believes that, I sincerely hope you'll take a look at the various State
and UH studies showing that Maui's areas with the most snorkeling and diving activities like
Molokini, are the no-take zones which have the most fish, the healthiest coral, and some of the
highest biomass in the entire State. So, clearly, we are not scaring the fish away nor are we
harming the environment; but you are right, the fish are gone everywhere but in the protected
areas. But they're being taken and not chased away; and closer inspection shows exactly where
they've been taken to, the mainland. Our near shore reefs are being decimated by aquarium
collecting. Not only do my own eyes tell me that as I see very few of the beautiful species taken
by collectors, but the U.S. Coral Reef Taskforce says it's true as well, writing that severe
overfishing for aquarium trade occurs even in the United States. Aquarium fish species have
declined by 59 percent over the last 20 years in Hawaii, and aquarium fish outside places like
Molokini are significantly down by up to 97 percent. My testimony, which I will leave here, has
that report attached. It's no wonder our fish are gone. Permits to collect aquarium fish are just
$50 a year with no limits on the number of permits, access to 98 percent of all reefs in the State
and no limits on how many of our reef animals can be taken and shipped to the mainland.
So if we can surely say that ocean recreation hasn't scared the fish away, we can move onto the
next belief which is that we have somehow taken over Maui's beaches. Well, it turns out that
also needs closer inspection. According to the 2005 Maui Shoreline Access Inventory, there are
169 shoreline access points and beach parks on Maui. The first ORAP permit says they
recall...gave about a dozen dive schools, like mine, access to many of those places. So we
spread out and dove where the conditions were the most safe, calm, and clear. The permits were
$50 a year just like commercial fishing permits. The so-called crowding began when Parks
Department started prohibiting access and raised fees to $500 per park. In negotiations with
County decision makers being very aware of heavy resident use of Kamaole I, II, and III, dive
operators voluntarily gave up access-MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
MS. UMBERGER: --to the ocean there in exchange for continued access through beach parks in the
resort areas zoned for tourism. Little did we know that Parks would continue to pull access so
that today just ten beaches in mostly tourist areas are open to about a dozen scuba schools
islandwide with 159 off limits Who would go to such extremes and why? Maybe it's because
they thought we scared the fish away, but in any case, it's hard, it's had the effect of funneling us
into fewer places, giving the appearance of an industry gone wild, but the reality is that there's
been a moratorium and, as you know, business is slower than ever.
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So please let's find some real solutions to fewer fish. Let's do something about the aquarium
collectors. Let's start, stop artificially creating crowding and return some of the access scuba
previous had. And let's foster a quality-based marine tourism industry by deferring this
ordinance. There's no way to tell how the new 40-page set of rules is going to alter the
landscape of this issue. So please defer this.
MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.
MS. UMBERGER: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Renee.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: I'll, I'll give one final opportunity for anyone in the audience who has not testified.
There were four people that signed up but had to leave, so I'm hoping that they do turn in written
testimony next time. Members, if there is no objections, I will close public testimony at this
time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: And I also will receive into the record written testimony that we've received.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objection.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I, I just want to mention that...Daniel Ornellas from the DLNR,
through a public citizen's concern about ceded lands, just faxed our office the different parks that
are on ceded lands: Hanakaoo, Kamehameha Iki, Papalaua, Ukumehame, Wahikuli Wayside,
South Kalama Park, Poolenalena, Waipuilani, Hana Bay. The ones that may be ceded,
Mr. Ornellas tells us, may be Keawekapu I and II, Polo Beach, Ulua Beach, Wailea Beach. What
is the significance--and I'll, I'll give this Committee this communication. According to
Mr. Ornellas, if commercial operations are on ceded lands, the State Board of Land and Natural
Resources, DLNR, must consent to all third party agreements, i. e., County allowing CORA
operations on ceded lands. Also, the Office of Hawaiian Affair needs to be involved. So just as
a concern from perhaps native Hawaiians, and just because I see Kiva here today . . .(change
tape, start 3B). . . all of Hawaiian ancestries that came and mentioned the same thing that Kiva
said. Hey, you know, we want to do this kind of stuff, but how is our future gonna be allowed if
there's not gonna be a chance because they don't have money?
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I understand that, Mr. Nishiki. Mr.-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Anyway, thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --Nishiki, we have five minutes left. . . .(chuckle). . . So it's really not a whole
great deal of time for Ms. Horcajo or Staff to make a presentation, but how would you like to
handle this? I, I would like to give you an opportunity to say a few words anyway.
Ms. Horcajo?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you very much, Chairman Johnson and Members of the...we call it the EAR
Committee. Someone had a sense of humor there when they were doing that. . . . (chuckle).. .
Because you can see by the testimony today, that this, this issue is beyond our Department in
terms of finding a definition or clarifying the definition of nontransferability for this
particular...in this particular area. The bill before you today or the bill that we have submitted is
in hopes to clarify this definition, and we definitely need your help in doing that. The first
portion of the deletion of the information on, on pennits...on, on the definition of--sorry, I'm
reacting to all the testimony today.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's the definition of "Ocean recreation".
MS. HORCAJO: And I appreciate that the Council got to hear all this testimony as well, but the
definition of "Ocean recreational activity", the one reason why or the reason we are requesting
deletion of this is because there is a conflict in the definitions. Currently, this definition is under
Chapter 13. There is another definition under Chapter 13, Title X. [sic], of the Commercial
Ocean Recreation Activity. So rather than conflicting the two definitions, we just deleted the
one; and so we will be keeping the other definition in place. We, too, wish that this definition
was clarified in 2003, and we wish it was clarified again in 2005 so that we can all get on the
same page. It is our intent, the Parks Department and the staff of the Parks Department, as well
as the operators and permit holders, to clearly understand the definition of nontransferability. To
us it states clearly in Maui County Code, Chapter 13.04, that permits are nontransferable. As you
can see on the surface for us, it seems relatively easy to look at that and say well, we understand
it's nontransferable. However, there was a period in our Department, as you've heard today,
where six of the permits were indeed sold with companies...by the companies. That period was
from 2003 to 2007. Prior to that time, permits were not transferred and then again, since 2008,
we are doing a literal translation of the definition until it is decided by the legislative body what
is that definition. We are here to administer this Code. So it's important to note, I think, that
permits are for only one year. One of the reasons and I thought I would state it, the...if the
permit is for more than one year, it is subject to the concession law and should these permits be
allowed to be transferred it would, it does create a situation where the permits are never
relinquished, that they are sold on the market by the, to the highest buyer, and that they're not
subject to be made available to new qualified applicants in our community who want these
permits. The permit operators, a group of permit operators, took this concern as well as others
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that the Parks Department has made regarding transferability to the Small Business Regulatory
Review Board. The Small Business Regulatory Review Board had given us written information
back. Upon our rules and regs, the transferability was one of the areas that they did comment. If
I can read to you that it is, regarding transferability, it is the Board's recommendation that
permits be issued in the business name, not the owner's or applicant's name As much as we are
accustomed to restrictions on transferring permits during a sale, as they are not to be considered
as an asset of the company, the Board asks that you take into account that many of the businesses
are family-owned and that the permit is designated to an individual, then the business would
close upon a death or serious injury of that individual, depriving the family of income resulting
from a family tragedy. Our current proposal to you is based on the information that we received
from the Small Business Regulatory Review Board as well as information from the Council
Members, themselves, regarding the need to continue a business if a family member is involved.
We believe that we are offering, or that there are three options for the Council Members
regarding permits on our public beaches. And those are, one, a strict interpretation of the Code
which says nontransferable, such as the one that you, that the Council has adopted for bed and
breakfast. The second option is the one that our Department did look at for a few years time
which would be a broad interpretation of the Code where the entity can sell their business and
the permit goes along with that sale. Or the third, which is the compromised position which has
been taken by the Department as noted in the proposed bill, which could transfer only to
a...family member. We appreciate the severity of the decision because whatever decision is
made today may affect the rights of other permits and other permit holders. We are not
preventing the sale of the business, rather it is the transfer of the permit as being put in the hands
of the business owner and not in the hands of the public agency. Our Department does have the
support of some of the business owners who have asked to be, remain anonymous as well as
members of the public. And that we have received many inquiries from individuals who would
like to obtain a permit and who would like to be allowed to participate in this. For Parks
Department, the compromise being presented to Council today is in accordance with what we
understood the intent of the Maui County Code to be, as well as to act in accordance with the
recommendation of the Small Business Regulatory Review Board. We believe that this
definition will potentially create an opportunity for other interested individuals to have a chance
to participate in the public parks. Our Department will administer the Code in accordance
which, with the legislative decision of transferability. Your decision on this matter will assist
both the Department and the CORA permit holders to be clear on what are the entitlements for
this permit. This is for now as well as for in the future. This permit and definition is not about
me, and not about the permit holders, but this is about our public beach parks and how we
provide access to them for our public.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Tamara. Members, it is now 4:00, almost 4:35.
Because--Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Excuse me, Chair, but I really would like to have the Director's remarks
in writing. If we could have them, please?
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, yes. Tamara, would you be-MS. HORCAJO: Yes, I can.
CHAIR JOHNSON: She'll make them available to us. Yeah. And, and Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just one fast question, clarification. You said Title
X., regarding the definition in your opening remarks?
MS. HORCAJO: Correct, that's Article X. Under the Maui County Code, Chapter 13.04, there's an
Article X.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you. Members, it's the witching hour, and I know we've run out of
time and I apologize to the members of the audience, you know, if you, you know, wanted some
kind of movement or action. But we've received your testimony and want to thank you for your
participation and your attendance. And hopefully, next time, we'll be able when we bring this
issue back, we'll be able to answer some of the questions which you posed, and many of them
were very good. So the Chair thanks you for your participation. Without objection, Members,
this item will be deferred.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: SPK)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and with that I want to thank the Administration, Mr. Ueoka, and also Staff
for their participation today; and especially the input that we received from the members of the
community and for the Members that were able to stay. Thank you very much.
With that, this meeting of September 3 rd is hereby adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 4:35 p.m.
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